ANALYSIS AND DESIGN OF SILICON-BASED MILLIMETER-WAVE AMPLIFIERS



BI XIAOJUN

NATIONAL UNIVERSITY OF SINGAPORE

2013

ANALYSIS AND DESIGN OF SILICON-BASED MILLIMETER-WAVE AMPLIFIERS

BI XIAOJUN

(B.Sci. M.Sci., Huazhong University of Science and Technology, China)

A THESIS SUBMITTED FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

DEPARTMENT OF ELECTRICAL AND COMPUTER ENGINEERING

NATIONAL UNIVERSITY OF SINGAPORE 2013

I

DECLARATION

I hereby declare that this thesis is my original work and it has been written by me in its entirety. I have duly acknowledged all the sources of information which have been used in the thesis.

This thesis has also not been submitted for any degree in any university previously.

Bi Xiaojun. Apr 18, 2013

Bi Xiaojun

18 April 2013

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

There are many people to thank who made this thesis possible. My advisor, Associate Professor Yongxin Guo, especially made this work possible. His wise research perspective, great research freedom given to me and encouragement throughout my Ph.D. program continually inspires me. Moreover, I am thankful for his financial support for my conference travels. I am deeply grateful to Professor Leong Mook Seng, who took me under his wing after I arrived in Singapore and have provided great guidance not only for my study, but for many of my endeavours at NUS. I would also like to express my appreciation to my Ph.D. advisor in Institute of Microelectronics (IME), A*STAR, Professor Je Minkyu. I am amazed by his professional working attitude and profound knowledge. I am deeply grateful for his excellent guidance, full support for my research and very kind help.

I would like to appreciate my thesis examiners who provided very constructive feedback and thoughtful comments.

I am fortunate to be supported by NUS research scholarship and to have the opportunity to work in IME, A*STAR throughout my Ph.D. study. I am grateful to many mentors and engineers at IME, A*STAR who worked with me on the research projects leading to this dissertation. I owe particular thanks to Professor Lin Fujiang and Dr. James Brinkhoff who provided me both guidance and friendship. I am also grateful to Professor Xiong Yong-Zhong, Mr. M. Annamalai Arasu and Professor Mohammad Madihian. Without their help, my study on mmWave circuits could not have continued. Their in-depth understanding of knowledge and encouragement inspire me to move on in this field in the future.

There are also many people who have given me great help on my research. Mr. Poon Mun-Wei, Mr. Jason Fong and Ms. Low Shaw-Chin in IME, A*STAR have given me excellent CAD and measurement support. I am quite grateful to Mr. Rene Hoffstetter and Dr. Wang Lei who put great effort into the chip measurement for me. I also appreciate the helpful interaction with my colleagues, Dr. Zhang Mushui, Mr. Pham Duy-Dong, Dr. Li Yida, Dr. Zhu Yao, Dr. Liu Lei, Mr. Long Yunshen and many other colleagues.

I am thankful to the other members in the Ph.D. room of IME, A*STAR, MMIC Laboratory and Microwave Research Laboratory of NUS. I feel fortunate to have worked with them in a stimulating and enjoyable research environment. I would thank my badminton friends and church friends who brought to me a lot of joy and encouragement over the period of the nearly four-year study. Those experiences are my cherished memories.

I would especially like to thank my parents and my uncles for their spiritual support and for always being with me during the ups and downs. Without their encouragement, this dissertation would not even have been started.

And thanks to my dear wife for the happiness and enormous support she brought to me all the way, and for bringing my lovely baby to this world.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Chapter	1: Introduction	1
1.1	Background	. 1
1.2	Review of Millimeter-Wave Amplifiers	3
1.3	Research Gaps and Purpose for Millimeter-Wave Amplifiers	6
1.4	Original Contributions Made by the Author	.7
1.5	Organization of the Thesis	8
1.6	List of Publications1	.0
Chapter	2: Analysis of Unilateralized 60 GHz Power Amplifiers1	. 1
2.1	Introduction1	. 1
2.2	Unilateralization Criterion Based on Y-matrix Analysis1	.3
2.3	Discussion on Effects Brought by the Neutralization2	22
2.4	Implementation of Unilateralized 60 GHz PA in 90 nm CMOS2	27
2.5	Conclusion	37
Chapter	3: Band Tunable 60 GHz Power Amplifier3	38
3.1	Switching Details and Band Tuning Mechanism4	0
3.2	Effects of Tunability on the Bandwidth, Gain and PAE4	17
3.3	Analysis of Power Gain and Group Delay Uniformity5	51
3.4	Power Amplifier Implementation5	57
3.5	Conclusion	53
Chapter	4: High Gain W-band Bandpass Amplifier6	54
4.1	Introduction	54
4.2	Amplifier Performance Required by the W-band Imaging System	6
4.3	High Gain and Frequency Selectivity Realization7	0'
4.4	Passives to Ensure Stability7	7
4.5	Amplifier Implementation	33
4.6	Measurement Method and Results	37
4.7	Conclusion)6

Chapter	5: High Gain Cascode Stage Utilizing a Passive Compensation			
Network	ζ	97		
5.1	Introduction	97		
5.2	Analysis and Comparison of MAG/MSG	100		
5.3	Implementation of the Phase Inverter and Cascode Stage	110		
5.4	Measurement Results	114		
5.5	Conclusion	118		
Chapter	6: Conclusions	119		
6.1	60-GHz CMOS Power Amplifier Design	119		
6.2	W-band Low Noise Amplifier Design	121		
BIBLIO	BIBLIOGRAPHY123			

SUMMARY

With the continuous scaling of silicon processes, interest in silicon-based millimeter-wave frontends has been growing over the past few years. As the dominant roles in these silicon-based front-ends, the millimeter-wave amplifiers, including the power amplifier (PA) and the low noise amplifier (LNA), encounter numerous design challenges owing to the higher operating frequencies. This thesis aims to analyze the existing issues and propose new circuit topologies to overcome these challenges.

In order to enhance the output power and bandwidth of the 60 GHz power amplifiers, the performance enhancement by unilateralization technique is investigated. To evaluate these performance enhancements, a 60 GHz differential power amplifier in 90-nm CMOS is designed and fabricated. The amplifier demonstrates competitive performance compared with the state-of-art 60 GHz PAs using technologies with similar $f_{\rm t}/f_{\rm max}$.

Then, by investigating the channelization of the 60 GHz WPAN in IEEE Standard 802.15.3c, a band-tunable 60 GHz CMOS power amplifier is proposed and fabricated in 65 nm standard CMOS technology. This amplifier utilizes a differential band-switching circuit to tune the center frequency to the channel in use, while high-Q transformer matching and deep-neutralized differential pairs are employed to achieve high gain and PAE in a narrow bandwidth. Therefore, high gain and PAE covering the whole 7 GHz frequency band are obtained.

On the other hand, the design of the pre-amplifier in W-band imaging receiver requires additional circuit design methods which differ from those used in conventional LNAs. Important design factors that must be carefully considered for W-band amplifier are analyzed, including gain, noise figure, frequency selectivity, dynamic range and stability. Moreover, effective passive-structures are developed to overcome the stability degradation which is mainly caused by the very high forward gain and reduced reverse isolation. Overall, an ultra-high gain (>45 dB) amplifier with bandpass magnitude

response is proposed and evaluated. It could be helpful to simplify the W-band imaging receiver architecture.

Meanwhile, extracting more maximum available gain (MAG) out of a given device technology is fundamentally challenging in the millimeter-wave range. A cascode stage utilizing a passive compensation network is proposed to cancel the Miller-effect at millimeter-wave range without distinct penalty on noise figure and stability. This cascode stage demonstrates a record MAG at the applied band. In addition, the Miller-effect cancelling method can also be applied to the other building blocks.

LIST OF TABLES

TABLE 2.1: Comparison among Four-port Feedback Network Candidates24
TABLE 3.1: Design Values of the Input Matching Part42
TABLE 3.2: Maximum Transmit Power Levels in Selected Geographical
Regions51
TABLE 3.3: Coverage Range of Tx with Constant Gain (Gt) 53
TABLE 3.4: Coverage Range with Constant Gain with 1dB Peaking (Gt+1dB)53
TABLE 3.5: Coverage Range with Constant Gain with 2dB Peaking (Gt+2dB)53
TABLE 3.6: Near 1 Volt Supply 60 GHz CMOS PA Performance Comparison.
TABLE 4.1: A Comparison of W-band Amplifiers on Silicon with f_t around
220 GHz
TABLE 4.2: A Comparison of Millimeter-wave Filters on Silicon
TABLE 5.1: Design Values of the New Cascode
TABLE 5.2: Performance of Cascode Amplifiers Round W-Band117

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2.1: Two four-terminal networks connected in parallel
Figure 2.2: Schematic diagram of the differential feedback power amplifier15
Figure 2.3: Two four-port networks connected in parallel16
Figure 2.4 MOSFET based differential amplifier with embedded network
realized by a pair of cross-coupled capacitors18
Figure 2.5: The main parasitic effects of transistors at millimeter frequency
and its equivalent circuit
Figure 2.6: Power and PAE simulation of the differential amplifying pairs25
Figure 2.7: Simulated Pout and PAE matching impedance variation in Smith
Chart
Figure 2.8: The proposed 60 GHz power amplifier in 90 nm CMOS
technology27
Figure 2.9: Simulated optimum 1-dB compressed output power density and
corresponding optimum load impedance as a function of total device width28
Figure 2.10: Simulated enhanced stability by the capacitive neutralization31
Figure 2.11: 3D model of the transformer
Figure 2.12: Four-port feedback network and amplifying unit layout33
Figure 2.13: Die photograph of the 60 GHz Power amplifier in 90nm CMOS
technology
Figure 2.14: The amplifier changes from triode region to saturation region by
changing VB according to simulation34
Figure 2.15: Measured S-parameters of the amplifier
Figure 2.16: Measured gain, output power and efficiency of the amplifier
Figure 3.1: 60 GHz WPAN channels based on IEEE Standard 802.15.3c39
Figure 3.2: Input matching network of the 1st stage of the amplifier and the
equivalent circuit of the differential switch operating in the off-state and on-
state 40
Figure 3.3: Equivalent circuit for single-ended path in the differential
amplifier42

Figure 3.4: Equivalent circuit of the transformer based input matching network.	
	1
Figure 3.5: The Q-factor of primary and secondary coils in the transformer40	5
Figure 3.6: S-parameter of the transformer in inverting configuration	7
Figure 3.7: Gain and bandwidth varies with unilateralized capacitors of a	
single stage differential amplifier48	3
Figure 3.8: Comparison of simulated load-pull results for amplifiers with and	
without neutralization at 60 GHz)
Figure 3.9: Transmit spectral mask in 802.15.3c-2009	1
Figure 3.10: Gain of the 60 GHz band-tunable PA corresponding to different	
channels52	2
Figure 3.11: Small-signal model of the amplifier for analysis of group delay	
variation54	1
Figure 3.12: Simulated group delay varies with transformer's diameters	7
Figure 3.13: Two stage band-tunable 60 GHz differential amplifier schematic57	7
Figure 3.14: Die micrograph. The core area size is 360 μ m \times 100 μ m	3
Figure 3.15: Measured S-parameter of the band-switching PA59)
Figure 3.16: Gain compression & output power at 59 GHz in the off-state60)
Figure 3.17: Measured power added efficiency at 59 GHz in the off-state	1
Figure 4.1: Block diagram of (a) standard W-band total power radiometer; (b)	
simplified W-band total power radiometer using high gain bandpass amplifier64	1
Figure 4.2: Calculated minimum temperature resolution	7
Figure 4.3: Block diagram of (a) a W-band total power radiometer; (b) Link	
budget of power at each node)
Figure 4.4: Gain enhanced cascade stage using a base-transmission line and its	
model71	1
Figure 4.5: (a) MAG and NF_{min} versus biasing current. (b) MAG and stability	
factor versus TL1 length73	3
Figure 4.6: Loaded Q factor change with gain-enhancing effect74	1
Figure 4.7: Simulated 4-stage magnitude response using center peaking,	
Butterworth bandpass and Chebyshev bandpass response at W-band76	5
Figure 4.8: Simulated peaking frequencies based on basic Spectre models77	7

Figure 4.9: (a) Parasitic capacitor between feedline-in and feedline-out. (b) 3D
view of the feedlines and cascode shielding structure in Ansoft HFSS. (c)
Cross-section and metal options of the shielding
Figure 4.10: MAG/MSG and stability factor versus the height of the central
shielding structure
Figure 4.11: (a) Top view of the partition shielding walls. (b) 3D view of the
shielding structures, capacitors, resistors and passive connection around SW1
and SW2 in Ansoft HFSS81
Figure 4.12: The simulated (a) reverse isolation and (b) stability factor with
different partition shielding options in the LNA operation frequency range82
Figure 4.13: The model verification: (a) Metal layers information for passive
modeling; (b) Power gain verification of the used HBT84
Figure 4.14: (a) Cross-section view and simulated E-field of the used Semi-
coaxial grounded coplanar waveguide (SC-GCPW) with 50 Ω characteristic
impedance in Ansoft HFSS. (b) Full EM modeling of input matching network
in Ansoft HFSS
Figure 4.15: Simulation results of S21 using spectre model and S21 of final
optimized layout
Figure 4.16: Micrograph of the 94 GHz LNA chip86
Figure 4.17: The W-Band gain and noise figure measurement setup. (a) Step1:
Equipment Calibration; (b) Step2: Through line calibration for connection loss;
(c) Step3: LNA measurement in the system
Figure 4.18: Simulated and measured (a) Noise figure; (b) Power gain90
Figure 4.19: (a) Simulated and measured return loss; (b) Measured reverse
isolation91
Figure 5.1: The proposed cascode stage99
Figure 5.2: Hybrid- π model of cascode stage with considering base-collector
capacitor100
Figure 5.3: Equivalent circuit between the base and collector of T1: (a) CPCN
(b) Inductor parallel resonating network102
Figure 5.4: Comparison of the simulated Cbc among default Cascode, inductor
parallel-resonating Cascode and Cascode with a CPCN
XII

Figure 5.5: Comparison of the simulated MSG of three topologies - Normal
Cascode, Cascode using a parallel-resonating inductor and Cascode with a
CPCN
Figure 5.6: Simulated MSG of the Cascode with a CPCN changes with the
CPCN loss for frequency from 80 - 100 GHz106
Figure 5.7: Gain circle and noise circle for input matching108
Figure 5.8: (a) Back-End-of-Line detail of the process; (b) Passive phase
inverter structure; (c) Micro-photograph
Figure 5.9: Phase responses of the phase inverter and through microstrip line
without swap111
Figure 5.10: Micrograph of the proposed Cascode stage
Figure 5.11: Schematic of an cascaded amplifier using the new cascode stage113
Figure 5.12: Measurement setup for the new cascode characterization114
Figure 5.13: Simulated and measured maximum stable gain of the new
Cascode stage

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

BEOL	Back-End-Of-Line			
BiCMOS	Bipolar Complementary Metal Oxide Semiconductor			
BPSK	Binary Phase Shift Keying			
CMOS	Complementary Metal Oxide Semiconductor			
CPCN	Capacitor Phase-inverter Capacitor Network			
CSPF	Common Source Parallel Feedback			
DAT	Distributed Active Transformer			
EHF	Extremely High Frequency			
EM	Electro-Magnetic			
ENR	Excess Noise Ratio			
EVM	Error Vector Magnitude			
FET	Field Effect Transistor			
f_{\max}	Maximum Oscillation Frequency			
FOM	Figure-Of-Merit			
$f_{ m t}$	Transition Frequency			
GaAs	Gallium Arsenide			
GaN	Gallium Nitride			
GSG	Ground-Signal-Ground			
HFSS	High Frequency Structure Simulator			
InP	Indium Phosphide			
ISS	Impedance Standard Substrate			

KCL	Kirchhoff's Current Law
KVL	Kirchhoff's Voltage Law
LNA	Low Noise Amplifier
LO	Local Oscillator
LRRM	Line Reflect Reflect Match
MIM	Metal Insulator Metal
MOM	Metal Oxide Metal
MOS	Metal Oxide Semiconductor
MAG	Maximum Available Gain
MSG	Maximum Stable Gain
ΝΕΔΤ	Noise Equivalent Delta Temperature
NEP	Noise Equivalent Power
NF	Noise Figure
NMOS	N-type Metal Oxide Semiconductor
OIP3	Output 3rd Order Intercept Point
OOK	On-Off Keying
OP1dB	Output 1 dB Compression Point
P1dB	1 dB Compression Point
PA	Power Amplifier
PAE	Power Added Efficiency
PCB	Printed Circuit Board
PSD	Power Spectrum Density
Q-factor	Quality Factor

QPSK	Quadrature Phase Shift Keying
SC-GCPW	Semi-coaxial Grounded Coplanar Waveguide
SiGe	Silicon-Germanium
SNR	Signal to Noise Ratio
SOI	Silicon On Insulator
SW	Shielding Wall
TL	Transmission Line
TPR	Total Power Radiometer
UWB	Ultra-Wideband
VCO	Voltage Controlled Oscillator
VNA	Vector Network Analyzer
WPAN	Wireless Personal Area Network

CHAPTER 1

Introduction

1.1 Background

Millimeter-wave band runs the range of frequencies from 30 to 300 GHz, which is also known as extremely high frequency (EHF) band. Compared to lower bands, the features of EHF are high operating frequency, proportionately large amount of spectrum available and diversified propagation characteristics of different frequencies [1]. Due to these features, millimeter-wave circuits have been widely used in high-speed communications, inter-satellite links, radar communications, imaging, remote sensing etc. More specifically, the band 38.6-40.0 GHz is utilized for licensed high-speed microwave data links; the 60 GHz band can be used for unlicensed short range data links; the 71-76, 81-86 and 92-95 GHz bands are employed for point-to-point high-bandwidth communication links and imaging applications; and 94 GHz, 110 GHz to 170 GHz can be used in high speed communication and imaging systems [1], [2].

Traditionally, millimeter-wave integrated circuits are implemented in III-V technologies such as GaAs, GaN, InP etc. They are shown to be superior to silicon in noise figure, f_t , f_{max} and power handling capability [3], [4]. However,

1

driven by the demand for low cost consumer electronics and highly integrated systems, silicon process is more attractive. The study of silicon based millimeter-wave integrated circuits has been popular in recent years due to the development of Complementary Metal Oxide Semiconductor (CMOS) and Bipolar Complementary Metal Oxide Semiconductor (BiCMOS) technologies. Benefitting from down scaling, CMOS/BiCMOS transistors became small enough, and consequently fast enough, to operate in the millimeter-wave range and beyond. As a consequence, radio frequency (RF) building blocks including power amplifier (PA), low noise amplifier (LNA), mixer, oscillator, frequency synthesizer etc. are gradually implemented in CMOS and BiCMOS technologies for millimeter-wave bands.

Nonetheless, the faster transistors do not necessarily mean that all obstacles on the path of realizing millimeter-wave integrated circuits in CMOS or BiCMOS technologies have been cleared. Some mechanisms in the CMOS and BiCMOS process may result in a poor performance of millimeter-wave integrated circuits. For instance, conductive losses in metals, the lossy silicon substrate, and radiation by metal patterns all may result in a low Q passive connection or component [5]. Many techniques such as new types of transmission line or shielding have to be used to alleviate these problems. In addition, the transistor performance may be degraded directly from the layout dependent f_t and f_{max} , due to the parasitic effects that generally exist at such a high frequency [5].

Two of the well-known RF building blocks, PA and LNA, play the dominant role in the transmitting and receiving path respectively. PA is the last amplifying stage in the transmitter, and it decides the transmitted signal quality in terms of power and linearity. On the other hand, LNA is the first gain stage in the receiver path. It determines the overall system noise figure. For PA and LNA implemented in advanced CMOS/BiCMOS processes, they will suffer from the above-mentioned limitations and degradation. Consequently, there is a need for innovative circuit and layout techniques to obtain better millimeter-wave PA and LNA performance.

1.2 Review of Millimeter-wave Amplifiers

As mentioned above, with the scaling of transistors, efforts have been put into implementing satisfying PAs and LNAs in CMOS/BiCMOS technology to meet the requirement of specific millimeter-wave systems. In this section, the recent advance of millimeter-wave CMOS/BiCMOS PAs and LNAs is reviewed.

For millimeter-wave CMOS/BiCMOS PA and LNA design, each of them has its own specific challenges besides the common challenges described in Section 1.1. For PA design, the main challenges are high gain, output power and efficiency in millimeter-wave bands as the working frequency of these amplifiers are approaching transistor cut-off frequencies. In 2007, the first successfully implemented silicon-based 60 GHz PA was reported using a 90 nm CMOS technology with transistor f_t/f_{max} of 120 GHz/200 GHz [6]. However, due to the use of these low f_t/f_{max} transistors and low Q passive components, the PA only achieved a measured power gain of 5.2 dB, a power added efficiency (PAE) of 7 % and a saturated power of +9.3 dBm. In a study reported in 2008, due to the reduced passive loss using first metal ground shielding from lossy silicon substrates, a PA obtained a linear power gain of 19.7 dB at 52.4 GHz and 10.3 dB at 60 GHz [7]. In the same year, a transformer-coupled two-stage PA was implemented in 90 nm digital CMOS technology. This design greatly shrunk the area of transmission line based matching network and reduced the loss incurred by the substrate [8]. The PA obtained an output power of 12.3 dBm and PAE of 8.8 % with a peak power gain of 7.7 dB. Nonetheless, according to IEEE standard for wireless HD video streaming system (IEEE Std 802.15.3c), the above PAE and gain were still not enough. In 2009, innovations were made in both passive connections [9] and amplifying stages [10], which led to improved PA performance in terms of gain and PAE. In [9], the use of balanced transmission lines with artificial dielectric reduced PA size as well as passive loss. The PA fabricated in 90 nm CMOS technology achieved a remarkable PAE of 19.3 % and a saturated output power of 12.5 dBm. In [10], neutralization capacitances were used in differential FET pairs which partially cancelled C_{gd} and resulted in a gain of 15.8 dB and a PAE of 11%. Later on, 65 nm CMOS silicon-oninsulator (SOI) process with high resistivity substrate (3 k Ω ·cm) was utilized in the PA design which provided almost perfect isolation between substrate and active regions. The PA implemented in this process achieved a remarkable peak PAE of 25% [11]. Nevertheless, referring to [9]-[11], it seems that the 60

GHz PA can only achieve a high PAE at a relatively high power supply (above 1.2 volts) or with special process which may increase manufacturing cost.

For LNA, since W-band LNA needs a large gain with a stringent noise requirement in the imaging system, it is chosen as a representative example in this section. In 2008, a W-band LNA implemented in 0.25 µm SiGe BiCMOS technology was reported [12]. The LNA demonstrated a gain of 16 dB and a noise figure of 10.6 dB with power consumption of 61 mW. Although this LNA could operate at 94 GHz successfully, it suffered from poor signal-tonoise ratio (SNR). In the same year, another LNA fabricated in 0.13 µm SiGe BiCMOS technology reported about 19 dB gain with 8.5 dB noise figure under 25 mW power consumption [13]. However, for direct detection imaging systems which generally require more than 30 dB gain, the achieved gain is not high enough [14]. In 2009, an LNA in 0.13 µm SiGe BiCMOS was reported with around 23 dB gain and 8 dB noise figure while drawing 29 mA from 1.2 V supply [15]. Compared to [13], this LNA used one more cascode stage to obtain a higher power gain. In another work, an LNA implemented in 65 nm CMOS technology was reported of an approximately 30 dB gain with 8 dB noise figure [16]. This lower noise figure was achieved due to the advanced 65 nm CMOS technology which demonstrated a lower noise figure than SiGe technologies. In 2010, the LNA reported in [17] achieved around 20 dB gain with approximately 9 dB noise figure in 0.18 µm SiGe BiCMOS. This LNA unit was actually used in a novel balanced switching LNA system which intended to reduce the switching loss in the Dicke receiver. Although low loss passive connections [13], [15], new processes [16] and novel system architecture [17] were employed in the LNAs design to obtain higher performance, the LNA gain are below 30 dB. It will be analyzed in Chapter IV that the sensitivity of the receiver could be greatly boosted if higher LNA gain can be achieved. In summary, the review of various reported LNA reveals that the high gain and low noise LNAs required for the W-band imaging systems have not been achieved yet.

1.3 Research Gaps and Purpose for Millimeter-wave Amplifiers

Research gaps for the current silicon-based 60 GHz power amplifiers and W-band low noise amplifiers are summarized as follows:

• Although the reported CMOS and BiCMOS PAs have achieved reasonable PAE and output power, they mostly relied on a high voltage supply and a special process. Besides the transformer-coupled topology [8] and neutralized differential pairs [10], new circuit architecture with improved PA performance needs to be investigated.

• For W-band LNAs, current reported methods to improve W-band LNA performance are limited to using low loss passive connections and special processes. Hence, there is room for innovation to search for LNA with novel architecture.

• The imaging receiver needs a 45 dB ~ 50 dB gain and a noise figure as low as possible to guarantee a threshold temperature resolution which is below 0.5 K [18]. However, the current LNAs fail to meet this requirement. Although a novel receiver architecture [17] was used to alleviate the LNA

6

requirement to a certain extent. The final achievable performance is still inferior to the receiver with a high gain LNA.

The main objectives of this thesis are to find the path to boost millimeterwave PA and LNA performance through in-depth analysis and to propose new circuit techniques to enhance the key performances. The objectives are:

• To analyze the effect of neutralized differential pairs on millimeterwave PA design and gain important design insight to enhance PA performance.

• To propose new methods to optimize the CMOS PA performance based on the feature of 60 GHz WPAN.

• To develop high gain and high selectivity LNA by using novel passives while ensuing high performance with high stability.

• To explore new methods to boost gain of single cascode stage without penalizing the noise figure or power consumption.

1.4 Original Contributions Made by the Author

The aforementioned studies on millimeter-wave PA and W-band LNA could have significant impact on the implementation of high performance millimeter-wave amplifiers. The following summarises the main contributions in this research area.

• The unilateralization criterion is revealed through *Y*-parameter matrix analysis while the performance variation under neutralization is discussed.

• A novel method of achieving above 20 % PAE and 12.3 dBm output power for 60 GHz PA by tuning the band to the frequency range in use.

• A high performance 19 mW, above 45 dB gain and 7.2 dB noise figure 94 GHz high selectivity LNA is realized by using a new pass-band forming method and innovative passive shielding.

• A method to fundamentally boost the gain of cascode stage utilizing a novel passive compensation network.

This thesis incorporates the design, analysis and implementation of 60 GHz PA, and W-band LNA. All the methods and analysis are supported by the measurement of fabricated chips. Although the actual studies are conducted only in the above two millimeter-wave bands, the proposed techniques are applicable to other millimeter-wave bands. In the following four chapters, the 60 GHz PA and W-band LNA designs with chip verification are presented in detail.

1.5 Organization of the Thesis

The thesis is organized as follows:

Chapter 2: This chapter derives the unilateralization criterion for differential amplifiers, followed by analysis on the neutralization effect and a design example of 60 GHz PA in 90 nm CMOS technology.

Chapter 3: This chapter presents a new 60 GHz PA in 65 nm CMOS technology with tunable frequency configuration based on the requirement by

IEEE Standard 802.15.3c. The effects on tunability, power gain and PAE are discussed.

Chapter 4: This chapter presents the W-band imaging frontend requirement on LNA. Techniques to obtain high gain and low shape-factor are explained and their impacts on LNA design are discussed. The implemented high performance LNA in 0.13 μ m BiCMOS technology is also demonstrated.

Chapter 5: This chapter presents a W-band gain boosted cascode stage utilizing a novel passive compensation network. The gain boosting effect is analyzed and compared with parallel-resonating method. Measurement results of the chip fabricated in 0.13 μ m BiCMOS technology are presented.

Chapter 6: This chapter summarizes the study and draws conclusion. Future work of silicon-based millimeter-wave amplifier is also presented.

1.6 List of Publications

• X. J. Bi, Y. X. Guo, J. Brinkhoff, M. S. Leong, and F. Lin, "60GHz Unilateralized CMOS Differential Amplifier," in *IEEE Int. Conf on Microwave and Millimeter Wave Technology Dig. Papers*, 2010, pp.204-207.

• X. J. Bi, Y. X. Guo, J. Brinkhoff, L. Jia, L. Wang, Y. Z. Xiong, M. S. Leong, and F. Lin, "A 60 GHz 1V-Supply Band-tunable Power Amplifier in 65 nm CMOS," *IEEE Trans. Circuits Syst. II, Express Briefs.*, vol. 58, no. 11, pp.719-723, Nov 2011.

• X. J. Bi, Y. X. Guo, Y. Z. Xiong, M. A. Arasu, M. S. Zhang, and M. K. Je, "Passives Design for A High Performance W-band Amplifier," *in IEEE MTT-S Int. Microwave Symp.* Dig., 2013, pp.1-3.

X. J. Bi, Y. X. Guo, Y. Z. Xiong, M. A. Arasu, and M. K. Je, "A 19.2 mW, >45 dB Gain and High-Selectivity 94 GHz LNA in 0.13 μm SiGe BiCMOS," *IEEE Microw. Wireless Compon. Lett.*, vol.23, no.5, pp.261-263, May 2013

• X. J. Bi, Y. X. Guo, and M. K. Je, "Analysis and Design of Gain Enhanced Cascode Stage Utilizing a Novel Passive Compensation Network," *IEEE Trans. Microw. Theory Tech.*, vol.61, no.8, pp.2892-2900, Aug 2013

10

CHAPTER 2

Analysis of Unilateralized 60 GHz Power Amplifiers

2.1 Introduction

A PA dominates the transceiver's performance in terms of its output power, gain and efficiency. However, for millimeter-wave applications, the low supply voltage used by submicron CMOS processes limits the performance especially the gain which is closely related to the voltage swing at the drain [19]. Moreover, for stability consideration, designers have to reserve sufficient gain margins, which further reduce the achievable gain performance severely. The unilateralization technique proposed by Mason in 1954 gave an effective solution to improve both gain and stability of amplifiers [20]. Since then, the unilateralization technique was further explored in [21]-[23] and becomes increasingly popular. In [24], an amplifier achieved maximum unilateral gain and impedance matching using a novel transformer together with an inductive dual-loop feedback network. In [25], a linear parallel feedback network was utilized to optimize gain and output matching of the power amplifier.

Although these methods are verified at radio frequency range, they may

11

not be directly applicable to millimeter-wave bands. At millimeter-wave bands, usually the parasitic effects are critical and are highly related to the complexity of the circuits. Thus, to minimize the impact of parasitic, fewer components are preferred in the unilateralization network. Meanwhile, inductors and transformers should be kept minimal as they tend to occupy large chip area and may introduce unnecessary coupling at high frequencies. Furthermore, differential amplifying architecture is generally preferred for low supply amplifier designs. However, only single-ended amplifiers with unilateralization are reported in [24]-[25]. Hence. the reported unilateralization networks may not be directly utilized for differential amplifiers. For a differential amplifier, a pair of drain to source feedback capacitors has been used to improve the stability [26]. Recently, similar concept has been used in a millimeter-wave power amplifier which achieved good stability and gain performance [10]. However, these ideas are only limited to those using cross-coupled capacitors. As a matter of fact, the feedback network can be diversified and two-port Y-parameter matrix can be used to judge the status of unilateralization.

In this Chapter, based on the *Y*-parameter analysis, a criterion is derived to evaluate the unilateralization condition of a millimeter-wave differential amplifier. It also gives an intuitive guidance to simplify the design of feedback network in high frequency differential amplifiers. To demonstrate its effectiveness, a transformer based 60 GHz two-stage PA is designed. A pair of capacitors are used as the four-port feedback network. Each capacitor has similar value as the parasitic between drain and gate of the NMOS FET. This allows the cancelling of the reverse feedback capacitance of C_{gd} and achieves unilateralization. High gain and stability can thus be achieved at the same time. Meanwhile, the drawback may be the slightly increased chip area and narrower bandwidth.

2.2 Unilateralization Criterion Based on Y-matrix Analysis

2.2.1 Unilateral *Y*-parameter Network



Figure 2.1: Two four-terminal networks connected in parallel.

Unilateralization can be defined as a method of converting a two port bilateral network to a unilateral network [20], [23]. As shown in Figure 2.1, although two two-port networks can be connected in various ways, only two networks in parallel connection will be discussed. This unilaterlization analysis is mainly based on the *Y*-parameter matrix. In the analysis of practical networks such as amplifiers, the forward transfer parameter is related to the forward gain, and the reverse transfer parameter is the undesired feedback effect which needs to be eliminated. For the two parallel Y^d and Y^f matrices, the resultant matrix Y^t is,

$$|Y'| = \begin{vmatrix} Y_{11}^{d} + Y_{11}^{f} & Y_{12}^{d} + Y_{12}^{f} \\ Y_{21}^{d} + Y_{21}^{f} & Y_{22}^{d} + Y_{22}^{f} \end{vmatrix}$$
(2.1)

As the unilateralization of the original network requires that

$$Y_{12}^{t} = 0 (2.2)$$

The required condition for unilateralization of the resultant network is

$$Y_{12}^f = -Y_{12}^d \tag{2.3}$$

Meanwhile, the power gain can be optimized to the unilateral gain (U) [23], where

$$U = \frac{\left|Y_{21}^{t}\right|^{2}}{4 \cdot \operatorname{Re}[Y_{11}^{t}] \cdot \operatorname{Re}[Y_{22}^{t}]}$$
(2.4)

Theoretically, the ideal S-parameters matrix of the complete unilateralized amplifier becomes

$$\begin{vmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ \sqrt{U} \angle \Phi & 0 \end{vmatrix}$$
(2.5)

With ideal input and output impedance matching and perfect reverse isolation, the input power is amplified to the output port without any reflection. Hence, the objective of the feedback networks is to improve the reverse isolation.

2.2.2 Stability at the Condition of Unilateralization

At the condition of unilateralization, input and output should be perfectly matched and $S_{12} = 0$.

And

$$k = \frac{1 - |S_{11}|^2 - |S_{22}|^2 + |\Delta|^2}{2|S_{12}S_{21}|}$$
(2.6)

Knowing $S_{12} = 0$, we get $k = +\infty$. Intermediate quantity delta factor is defined as:

$$|\Delta| = |S_{11}S_{22} - S_{12}S_{21}| \tag{2.7}$$

If $|\Delta| < 1$, the amplifier is unconditionally stable.

2.2.3 Four- port Unilaterlization Network for a Differential Amplifier



Figure 2.2: Schematic diagram of the differential feedback power amplifier

To minimize the complexity of the circuit design at high frequencies and make the performance more predictable, fewer components for feedback path is preferred. As shown in Figure 2.2, in a differential PA design with feedback networks, the main signal path includes an input single-differential transferring network, an amplifying stage, an output differential-single transferring network and a four-port feedback network. Before analyzing the *Y*-parameter networks, the following assumptions are made: 1) The device is operated in the linear region and the bias is fixed so that the amplifying stage can be represented by a certain *Y*-parameter matrix.

2) Both the amplifying device and feedback networks are ideally symmetrical for the differential paths.

3) The proof is provided only for the case of passive feedback network.

V1 O		$\begin{array}{c} Y_{11}^d \\ Y_{21}^d \end{array}$	Y_{12}^d Y_{22}^d	Y_{13}^d Y_{23}^d	$\begin{array}{c}Y_{14}^d\\Y_{24}^d\end{array}$		O V ₂
V3 O	► I ₃ ^d	$\begin{array}{c}Y_{31}^d\\Y_{41}^d\end{array}$	$Y^d_{32} \\ Y^d_{42}$	$Y^d_{33} \\ Y^d_{43}$	$\begin{array}{c}Y^{d}_{34}\\Y^{d}_{44}\end{array}$	I4 ^d	o v₄
	I ₁ ^f	$\begin{bmatrix} Y_{11}^{f} \\ \dots \\ y_{n}^{f} \end{bmatrix}$	Y_{12}^{f}	Y_{13}^{f}	Y_{14}^{f}		
		$\begin{bmatrix} Y_{21}^{f} \\ Y_{31}^{f} \\ Y_{41}^{f} \end{bmatrix}$	Y_{22}^{f} Y_{32}^{f} Y_{42}^{f}	Y_{23}^{f} Y_{33}^{f} Y_{43}^{f}	$\begin{array}{c}Y_{24}\\Y_{34}\\Y_{34}\\Y_{44}\end{array}$		

4) Parasitic coupling between differential paths is negligible.

Figure 2.3: Two four-port networks connected in parallel

As illustrated in Figure 2.3, the equations for currents and voltages can be obtained from the linear-network admittance parameters of the devices $[Y^d]$ and the feedback network $[Y^f]$. After considering the reciprocal and symmetrical passive network of the feedback matrix with ideal network and ensuring no mutual coupling between differential signal paths, we get the following equation:

$$\begin{bmatrix} i_1^d \\ i_2^d \\ i_3^d \\ i_4^d \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} Y_{11}^d & Y_{12}^d & 0 & 0 \\ Y_{21}^d & Y_{22}^d & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & Y_{33}^d & Y_{34}^d \\ 0 & 0 & Y_{43}^d & Y_{44}^d \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} v_1 \\ v_2 \\ v_3 \\ v_4 \end{bmatrix}$$
(2.8)
For the capacitors feedback network $[Y^{f}]$, which is reciprocal and symmetrical, the following equations can be assumed:

$$Y_{14}^f = Y_{32}^f = Y_{41}^f = Y_{23}^f$$
(2.9)

$$Y_{11}^f = Y_{22}^f = Y_{33}^f = Y_{44}^f \tag{2.10}$$

The feedback network employed is a cross-coupled network, the *Y*-matrix of this feedback network becomes

$$\begin{bmatrix} i_1^f \\ i_2^f \\ i_3^f \\ i_4^f \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} Y_{11}^f & 0 & 0 & Y_{14}^f \\ 0 & Y_{22}^f & Y_{23}^f & 0 \\ 0 & Y_{32}^f & Y_{33}^f & 0 \\ Y_{41}^f & 0 & 0 & Y_{44}^f \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} v_1 \\ v_2 \\ v_3 \\ v_4 \end{bmatrix}$$
(2.11)

By combing equation (2.8) and (2.11), we have equation (2.12) below:

$$\begin{bmatrix} i_{1} \\ i_{2} \\ i_{3} \\ i_{4} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} i_{1}^{f} + i_{1}^{d} \\ i_{2}^{f} + i_{2}^{d} \\ i_{3}^{f} + i_{3}^{d} \\ i_{4}^{f} + i_{4}^{d} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} Y_{11}^{d} + Y_{11}^{f} & Y_{12}^{d} & 0 & Y_{14}^{f} \\ Y_{21}^{d} & Y_{22}^{d} + Y_{22}^{f} & Y_{14}^{f} & 0 \\ 0 & Y_{14}^{f} & Y_{11}^{d} + Y_{11}^{f} & Y_{12}^{d} \\ Y_{14}^{f} & 0 & Y_{21}^{d} & Y_{22}^{d} + Y_{11}^{f} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} v_{1} \\ v_{2} \\ v_{3} \\ v_{4} \end{bmatrix}$$
(2.12)

As shown in the Figure 2.3, if we assume the total two port power amplifier voltages are $V_1 = v_1 - v_3$, $V_2 = v_2 - v_4$ and the differential currents are $I_1 = i_1 - i_3$, $I_2 = i_2 - i_4$. Then, from equation (2.12), we derive:

$$i_1 - i_3 = (Y_{12}^d - Y_{14}^f)(v_2 - v_4) + (Y_{11}^d + Y_{11}^f)(v_1 - v_3)$$
(2.13)

Assume the Y-matrix of the whole power amplifier is

$$\begin{bmatrix} I_1 \\ I_2 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} Y_{11}^U & Y_{12}^U \\ Y_{21}^U & Y_{22}^U \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} V_1 \\ V_2 \end{bmatrix}$$
(2.14)

Hence,

$$Y_{12}^U = Y_{12}^d - Y_{14}^f \tag{2.15}$$

Knowing $Y_{12}^U = 0$ in the case of unilaterilization, we can get

 $Y_{14}^{f} = Y_{12}^{d}$ (2.16)

(a) Capacitor feedback network



(b) Varactor feedback network

Figure 2.4 MOSFET based differential amplifier with embedded network realized by a pair of cross-coupled capacitors

Equation (2.16) gives a simplified criterion to judge the requirement for the feedback network. Y_{14}^f represents the reverse cross-transferring coefficient from Port1 to Port 4 of the amplifying network; the intrinsic parasitics responsible for reverse transferring can be cancelled. With the input and output ports matched, the differential amplifier can approach the condition of maximum unilateral gain. Hence, as compared with the feedback network which consists of resistance and reactance in single-path amplifiers, this method provides a more flexible and simple guidance to design the feedback network in a differential amplifier. For the widely used common-source amplifying stages, a simple method to realize this kind of four-port feedback network uses a pair of cross-coupled capacitors. As shown in a simple amplifier design in Figure 2.4 (a), a pair of cross-coupled capacitors are placed between the drain and gate of the NMOS FET. As the source is connected to the ground for heat sink directly, to retain gain at millimeter-wave bands, no source feedback should be used. Since the main reverse transferring coefficient is due to the parasitic capacitance which exists between the drain and the gate, we only need to use a pure capacitive feedback network to cancel it. Different from the feedback network in single-path amplifier as shown in Figure 2.1, only a pair of cross-coupled capacitors are used to cancel the imaginary part of Y_{12} . In this differential power amplifier, Y_{12}^d denotes the positive feedback from the drain to the gate.

Hence, the unilateralized capacitor value can be chosen easily, i.e. $C_f = C_{\text{gd}}$. However, due to the small value of this capacitor, it is difficult to achieve

19

perfect unilateralization due to process variation. If $C_f < C_{gd}$, the feedback effect of C_{gd} is only partially neutralized (under-neutralization). On the other hand, if $C_f > C_{gd}$, the added networks cancel the negative feedback effect of C_{gd} , and provide extra positive feedbacks; the amplifier is then overneutralized. In these two non-ideal cases, the gain and stability will deteriorate compared to the ideal case. However, the imperfect neutralizations may be useful in the realization of a variable gain amplifier. As shown in Figure 2.4 (b), by employing varactors or variable capacitors arrays, the amplifier can be tuned into weak, deep or over-neutralized conditions. As a result, tunable gain of the amplifier can be realized. However, the additional dc blocking capacitance and biasing inductance should be taken into consideration during the design.

Besides the above gain and stability variation, the bandwidth of the differential stage shrinks if C_f increases from zero to a value more than C_{gd} . This tendency is opposite to the gain variation.

2.2.4 Feedback Capacitance of a Millimeter-Wave Amplifier



(a) Intrinsic capacitor in BSIM4 model and parasitic coupling at millimeter-wave



(b) Simulated parasitic coupling related to device width

Figure 2.5: The main parasitic effects of transistors at millimeter frequency and its equivalent circuit.

In short-channel devices for millimeter-wave amplifier design, the transistor cross sections between the source and the drain metallization contribute significant capacitances [27]: the narrow distances between the source and drain contacts raise the fringing capacitance and create a large coupling between each pair of the three terminals. At millimeter-wave frequencies, the parasitic capacitance between metallization could significantly alter the reverse transferring coefficient of the common source amplifier. As shown in Figure 2.5 (a), the parasitic capacitances between drain-gate, gate-source and drain-source are denoted as C_{p1} , C_{p2} and C_{p3} , respectively. Then, Y_{12}^d can be represented by the combination of C_{gd} and C_{p1} ,

$$Y_{12}^{d} = j\omega(C_{gd} + C_{p1})$$
(2.17)

Hence, the unilateralized capacitor value can be chosen as:

$$C_f = C_{gd} + C_{p1} (2.18)$$

However, the above value might not be correct due to inaccurate assumptions. Unilateralization gain is obtained by assuming perfect conjugate matching of both input and output ports. However, this might not be the case in reality. Secondly, the above *Y*-parameter of the amplifying stage is based on the small signal consideration whereas a PA generally deals with large signal. Due to these reasons, fine-tuning of feedback capacitors is needed to result in slightly smaller value than $C_{gd} + C_{p1}$.

It should be pointed out that the feedback capacitor value will impact directly on the effect of parasitic cancelling and impedance matching.

2.3 Discussion on Effects Brought by the Neutralization

For the widely used common-source amplifying stages, the main reverse transferring coefficient is due to the parasitic capacitance between the drain and the gate. Y_{12}^d denotes the positive feedback from the drain to the gate, the main part of Y_{12}^d consists of C_{gd} .

Hence,
$$Y_{14}^f = j\omega C_{ed}$$
 (2.19)

From the derived general criterion, it is indicated that if the feedback network can satisfy equation (2.16), the differential amplifier is unilateralized. Based on the features in millimeter-wave integrated circuits, several typical and simple four-port feedback networks are summarized in TABLE 2.1. To simplify the derivation, lumped inductors are utilized to denote all possible inductances in the theoretical derivation. The feedback networks A, B and C all lead to good neutralization and near-unilateralization. In these three networks, the absolute reverse isolation of network A only happens at the resonating frequency; meanwhile, network B can ideally work in the whole band. At millimeter-wave bands, connections may result in parasitic inductance. In the case of network C, $j\omega C/(1-\omega^2 CL)$ will modify Y_{14} . Therefore, ideal unilateralization cannot be achieved. However, as compared with network A and B, network C obtains 6 dB more isolation, wide bandwidth and a slightly lower gain than unilateral gain. Network D leads to the state of under-neutralization at which isolation and gain of the amplifier are all not high. Network E makes the amplifier over-neutralized and the high gain is achieved associated with low stability. Lastly, the aforementioned network F shows possibility for gain control of the amplifier.

Simulated using 0.9 μ m×64 μ m CMOS for amplifier centered at 60 GHz							
	А	В	С	D	Е	F	
Four-port feedback networks		l v v			$\begin{array}{c} \begin{array}{c} \begin{array}{c} \begin{array}{c} \begin{array}{c} \begin{array}{c} \begin{array}{c} \\ \\ \end{array}\end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \\ \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \\ \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \\ \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \\ \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \\ \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \\ \\ \\ \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \\ \\ \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \\ \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \\ \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \\ \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \\ \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \\ \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \\ \\ \end{array} $		
Feedback type	Parallel	Cross-coupled	Cross-coupled	Cross-coupled	Cross-coupled	Cross-coupled	
Y_{14} of feedback network	0	jωC	$j\omega C/(1-\omega^2 CL)$	jωC-j·1/(ωL)	- <i>Y</i> ₁	$j\omega C_V$	
3dB bandwidth*	Narrow	Whole band	Wide	Wide	None	Variable	
Neutralization state	Unilateralized	Unilateralized	Under-neutralized	Under-neutralized	Over-neutralized	Variable	
Peak gain [dB]*	13.1	13.2	12.6	6.4	NA	12.9	
Reverse Isolation S ₁₂ [dB]*	-35	-35	-41	-30	NA	Variable	
Features	Good unilateralization & narrow bandwidth	Ideal case	Unilateralization in a wide bandwidth, high isolation	Cancelling decided by capacitance and inductance	NA	Potential for variable gain amplifier	

TABLE 2.1: Comparison among Four-port Feedback Network Candidates Simulated using 0.9 um×64 um CMOS for amplifier centered at 60 GHz

* Simulation of a two-stage millimeter-wave power amplifier with different four-port feedback networks, the architecture is shown is Figure 2.4.

Under unilateralization, the input and output impedances, and the gain can be fixed. This is because

$$\Gamma_{in} = S_{11} + \frac{S_{21}S_{12}\Gamma_L}{1 - S_{22}\Gamma_L} = S_{11}$$
(2.20)

$$\Gamma_{out} = S_{22} + \frac{S_{21}S_{12}\Gamma_s}{1 - S_{11}\Gamma_s} = S_{22}$$
(2.21)

Thus, matching impedance is more straightforward. As a consequence, isolated stages can be easily cascaded to achieve a high gain and stable amplifier.



Figure 2.6: Power and PAE simulation of the differential amplifying pairs



Figure 2.7: Simulated Pout and PAE matching impedance variation in Smith Chart when feedback capacitor varies from 0 *f*F, 8 *f*F, 16 *f*F, 24 *f*F, 32 *f*F, 40 *f*F, 48 *f*F, 51 *f*F, 65 *f*F, 80 *f*F, 95 *f*F to 110 *f*F.

Figure 2.6 shows the simulated power and PAE contours in the Smith chart. When the amplifier is unilateralized, the PAE and Pout matching contours almost overlap. More importantly, the maximum PAE and Pout coincide at the same point. On the other hand, the amplifying stage without unilateralization shows a different maximum matching point for power and PAE in the Smith chart. As an example for the latter case, by using an FET with a width of 64 µm and 1V power supply at the drain, the maximum PAE matching occurs at $12.1 + j16.5 \Omega$, whereas the maximum Pout matching is at $15.8 + j14.4 \Omega$. The achievable maximum PAE is 16.3% and the maximum Pout is 8.2 dBm. On the other hand, for the former case, the amplifying stage can achieve the maximum PAE of 18.5% and the maximum Pout of 8.9 dBm at the same matching point of $10.6 + j15 \Omega$. The power has been enhanced by 0.7 dB, while efficiency has been enhanced by 2.2%. Figure 2.7 shows the maximum PAE and Pout matching point change versus varying feedback capacitors. Similar to the analysis in [28], the matching impedance change can

be found through varying the feedback network. At the start point, the power and PAE matching point is separated. With increasing feedback capacitance, the maximum power matching point moves closer to PAE and finally coincides with it (with the exact unilateralization capacitance). After that, the amplifier enters into the over-neutralized region with the two curves breaking up. The only cross-point of the two curves is at the point of 24.9 *f*F which is approximately the unilateral capacitor needed in differential 64 μ m FET pairs in this process. This indicates, with the intrinsic feedback in normal amplifiers, the maximum power matching point and the PAE matching point are different. By introducing unilateralization, simultaneous power and PAE matching is achieved along with power and PAE enhancement.

2.4 Implementation of Unilateralized 60 GHz PA in 90 nm CMOS



Figure 2.8: The proposed 60 GHz power amplifier in 90 nm CMOS technology

A transformer-based differential amplifier topology was chosen to verify the above analysis, due to the low supply voltage and advantages of differential architecture [29], [30]. As shown in Figure 2.8, based on the developed scalable transmission line models including inductor models and six-port transformer models [31], [32], a 60-GHz CMOS two-stage differential 27 PA was designed.



Figure 2.9: Simulated optimum 1-dB compressed output power density and corresponding optimum load impedance as a function of total device width

The amplifier was designed to operate below 1 V. This voltage is lower than the 1.2 V specified by the process in order to ensure reliability, as the signal swing at the FET terminals for class A can be as large as $2V_{DD}$. The power from the differential devices is combined and coupled to adjacent stages using 1:1 transformers. As the main task in this study is to investigate the unilateralization effect, only the pure cross-coupled capacitance feedback network is employed to verify its effectiveness. The modulation scheme is constant-envelope, so the amplifier can be driven into compression to maximize the power-added efficiency. The design starts from the critical final stage and progresses to the first stage.

The first step in the design was to determine the size of the output stage transistors to meet the output power requirement. Figure 2.9 shows that the

maximum OP1dB power density at 60 GHz for larger devices is around 0.09 mW/ μ m. This gives a simple rule-of-thumb for the required device size to meet certain OP1dB specification. For example, to achieve an output power of +10 dBm, the device will have to be significantly larger than this value to compensate for the wiring parasitics and the loss of the output matching network.

A 3 dB margin was considered based on a conservative estimate of the losses contributed by the output transformer and inter-connections. Therefore, each of the output transistors should be able to supply at least +7 dBm. This would require 56 μ m FETs. To give some margins, 64 μ m width devices were used. The next step in the design was to determine the first stage transistor sizes. In order to maximize efficiency, the output stage should compress before the input stage. Otherwise, the dominant current consumption of the output stage will be wasted if the input stage compresses first.

$$OP1dB_{stage2} < OP1dB_{stage1} + G_{stage2}$$
(2.22)

Assuming that the gain of the second stage is 6 dB, the first stage compression point should be more than the second stage compression point. To be conservative, the input stage is designed to have a 3 dB lower compression point than the output stage, which means the input transistors should be half the size of the output transistors since the OP1dB scales linearly with device size according to Figure 2.9. Thus, the first stage transistors are 32 µm wide.

The achievable output power of an amplifier is limited by the sizing of the final stage transistors. To determine the required device size to achieve the specified power level, a load pull simulation was done with swept device width and a 60 GHz input frequency. At each width, the load impedance was optimized to give the highest OP1dB. The simulation used 90nm NMOS devices with $V_{GS} = V_{DS} = 1$ V, which gave a current density close to 0.3 mA/µm. Figure 2.9 shows the optimized OP1dB power density and magnitude of the optimum load impedance. The magnitude of the drain voltage swing at OP1dB is relatively constant for different widths (between 0.6-0.7 V-peak) as it is limited by the supply voltage. The increase in power as a function of width comes from the increase in alternate current. This leads to a reduction of the optimum impedance as the inverse of the device width. For very large devices, the load impedance is very small, requiring a large transformation ratio to match to 50 Ω . This necessitates the use of power combining techniques for higher output powers.

Unilateralization capacitors between the adjacent gates and drains of the final stage transistors were added. These capacitors help to unilateralize the final stage, by partially cancelling of the gate-drain capacitors of the devices, thereby improving the stability of the stage as shown in Figure 2.10.



Figure 2.10: Simulated enhanced stability by the capacitive neutralization.

In the CMOS process, MOM capacitors with 2 fF/mm^2 can be used in the power amplifier design. Measurements have verified that the foundry models predict the performance of these capacitors very well up to at least 65 GHz. This is particularly important in this design, as capacitors are very small. For this process, C_{gd} of the FET we used is around 25 fF. Refer to Figure 2.5 (b), 64 µm width will result in 3.5 fF of C_{p1} . Therefore, C_f value which is slightly smaller than 28.5 fF is chosen.

The balun style transformer should be designed carefully. The ground parasitic impedance on the single-ended side of the balun has an effect on the voltage gain. To consider the severity of the effect, the voltage gain of the transformer is calculated with and without a ground parasitic when it is driving a 50 *f*F load. Without ground connection of the transformer to the nearest available ground in the layout, the voltage gain drops to -2.2 dB, corresponding to a loss of 1.7 dB. Such a loss can cause a significant drop in 31

power amplifier performance. Therefore, millimeter-wave component layouts using transformer baluns need to be very carefully designed to minimize these small, but critical parasitics. The balun should operate differentially and be insensitive to center-tap parasitics. Note that the analysis above assumed that there were no shunt admittances or coupling capacitances. Adding these capacitances complicates the analysis. However, for the 1:1 transformers that are typically used in millimeter-wave designs, with one turn on the metal layer directly above the other turn, the coupling capacitances can be very significant. Simulations show that adding these capacitances causes the outputs to be no longer differential. For example, simulations reveal that, a center-tap parasitic of only 15 pH can cause a 10-dB difference in the voltages at the output terminals of the transformer. In order to ensure differential operation and to maximize output power, it is thus also critical to minimize the parasitics to ensure the center-tap of the balun is grounded effectively.



Figure 2.11: 3D model of the transformer

The output transformer is performing a single-ended to differential conversion, so the impedance looking into each of the differential inputs will be lower than the load impedance of 50 Ω . A 1:1 transformer will allow the optimum load to be reached with minimal additional components. This optimum impedance could be realized using the series capacitor and a 55 µm diameter, 10 µm width, 1:1 transformer as shown in Figure 2.11. The interstage transformer diameter was designed to maximize the gain at 60 GHz by resonating with the device capacitances. The input transformer and capacitor C_1 were designed for a conjugate match to maximize the gain. The simulated peak gain is more than 14 dB at 61 GHz with a bandwidth of 6.6 GHz. The output 1 dB compression point is more than +7 dBm with a power consumption of 56 mW.

The interconnects between the transformers and ground, and particularly the parasitic interconnect to ground on the single-ended side of the input and output balun transformers, have very significant effect on gain, and also upsets the differential balance. Hence, a very careful layout design and post-layout verification should be conducted.



Figure 2.12: Four-port feedback network and amplifying unit layout



Figure 2.13: Die photograph of the 60 GHz Power amplifier on 90nm CMOS technology



Figure 2.14: The amplifier changes from triode region to saturation region by changing V_B according to simulation.

The amplifier was fabricated in a 90-nm low leakage CMOS process. A photo of the chip is shown in Figure 2.13. The size of the circuit core is less than $350 \times 100 \ \mu m^2$. As shown in Figure 2.14, by changing the gate voltage V_b, the transistor operates from the triode region to the saturated region. This changes the differential amplifier operating from class B to class A. In order to get a high output power, this power amplifier still operates in class A 34

configuration. Thus, the value of C_f is related to the measured *Y*-parameter at the class A biasing condition. As can be seen from Figure 2.14, the amplifier is approaching maximum gain when V_B varies from 0 to 1 V.



Figure 2.15: Measured S-parameters of the amplifier.

The S-parameters of the amplifier were also measured. This was performed using an Anritsu vector network analyzer, calibrated using the LRRM method from 1-100 GHz. Three randomly selected dies were measured, and the performance was consistent across three dies as shown in Figure 2.15. The frequency at which the gain peaks is around 58 GHz. The peak gain frequency varied less than 0.5 GHz (< 1%) across the three dies, and the peak gain varied less than 0.2 dB. This amplifier achieves high gain and efficiency with low power consumption using only two stages and operating below 1 V.



Figure 2.16: Measured gain, output power and efficiency of the amplifier

The power compression behaviour of the amplifier was tested across the different gain settings. The power loss of the input and output connections were removed, so the input power and output power were calibrated to the probe tips. Figure 2.16 shows the gain compression, output power and power added efficiency as a function of the input power. With VB = 1 V, the amplifier consumes 52 mW, and gives a saturated output power of +8.5 dBm, OP_{1dB} of +5.1 dBm and a peak PAE of 7.7 %. One remarkable aspect in the specification is the low power consumption which is only 52 mW. According to this feature, this differential amplifier architecture is suitable for the PA block implementation in low power 60 GHz transceiver systems [33].

According to the measured results, we may find that the advantage of unilateral networks is not only high gain stages, but also good isolated stages with high stability. Matching impedance is more independent of the influence introduced by source and drain impedance. These stages can be more easily 36 cascaded to achieve a high small signal gain and high stability amplifying block.

2.5 Conclusion

An analysis of the high-frequency differential amplifier design by using a four-port feedback has been proposed in this chapter. The criterion for archiving the unilateralization of a differential amplifier has been derived. Meanwhile, the benefits of an amplifier using unilateralized stages are discussed, such as higher gain, higher stability, great possibility for gain control and independence of matching networks. Based on this analysis, a 60-GHz power amplifier for short range communications has been designed and fabricated in the 90 nm CMOS technology. The two-stage amplifier has a gain of 10 dB, with a center frequency of 58.5 GHz and a bandwidth of 6.3 GHz. In the maximum gain state, the output 1dB compression point is +5.1 dBm, P_{sat} is +8.5 dBm and the peak PAE is 7.7 %, drawing 53 mA from a 1 V supply.

CHAPTER 3

Band Tunable 60 GHz Power Amplifier

For a millimeter-wave integrated amplifier design, the gain and efficiency, which have been limited by the low supply voltage of submicron CMOS processes [19], have gradually been increased using new design techniques [6], [7], [34]. To obtain high output power, the distributed-active-transformer (DAT) based CMOS power amplifier (PA) combines multiple power-units and new output power records have been achieved [35]-[37]. However, due to the losses associated with power splitting and combining in passive elements, the efficiency suffers. Besides the high power PAs, "small" and efficient PAs have been developed for millimeter-wave beam-forming radio systems [19] and indoor short range communications with a 10 dBm output power requirement [38]. A recent design [11] has achieved a 26% PAE under a 1.7 V supply using an SOI CMOS process. However, if this amplifier is biased under near 1.0 V supply, the efficiency might be lower. Differential transformercoupled amplifiers have the potential to balance output power and efficiency requirements, as transformers are used for both impedance matching and power combining networks. Some reported transformer-coupled designs [8]-

[10] have achieved reasonable PAE and an output power of more than 10 dBm. However, it is difficult to achieve sufficient performance over the required 7 GHz bandwidth. According to the millimeter-wave physical layer (PHY) specification in IEEE 802.15.3c, four channels constitute the whole 60 GHz band, as shown in Figure 3.1.



Figure 3.1: 60 GHz WPAN channels based on IEEE Standard 802.15.3c.

This standard specifies four frequency channels each with bandwidth of 2.160 GHz and a symbol rate of 1.728 Giga-symbols/second. Hence, bandtunable circuit can be employed for different channels while high gain and high efficiency in a narrow bandwidth through high-Q matching and deepneutralization. The design approach can be simpler compared to the wide band design approach. A band-tunable power amplifier on 65 nm CMOS technology is thus proposed. This amplifier shows an ability to change the peak gain from 59.0 GHz to 53.5 GHz. The maximum output power is 12.3 dBm in the high frequency band. The peak PAE is 20.4 % with a 17.1 dB gain, and 17.2% with a 16.2 dB gain, for the high frequency band and low frequency band, respectively.

3.1 Switching Details and Band Tuning Mechanism

In order to cover the 7 GHz band around 60 GHz, a narrowband power amplifier is designed with a band-tunable circuit on the input. Therefore, by peaking gain at two different frequencies with an interval of approximately 4.3 GHz, high gain performance can be achieved in the whole band. By employing a high-Q band-switching circuit in the input matching network of the amplifier, as shown in Figure 3.2, the band can be tuned from a default frequency band to a lower frequency band. Similar switching circuit has been employed in voltage controlled oscillators (VCO) [39].



Figure 3.2: Input matching network of the 1st stage of the amplifier and the equivalent circuit of the differential switch operating in the off-state and on-state.

The prerequisite of using this switching circuit in power amplifier design is that high isolation between the drain and gate of the amplifying transistor is needed. Any input impedance change may cause instability and a shift in the power matching impedance at the output. Hence, deeply-neutralized differential pairs are used for the amplifying stages to provide high isolation from output to input. As will be shown in Section 3.2, the level of neutralization has a significant effect on the amplifier's gain and bandwidth.

As shown in Figure 3.2, with a band-switching circuit connected between the gates of M1 and M2, the input impedance of the amplifier is varied as the switch turns on or off. Due to the shared turn-on resistance between the differential signal paths, only half the turn-on resistance is accounted in the matching network of each differential path. This minimizes the insertion loss and matching loss of the input matching network. For the two states of the switch in millimeter-wave frequency bands, the switching CMOS FET can be regarded as a capacitance in the off-state and a turn-on resistor in the on-state. As the two states contribute different capacitance values to the total capacitance between gate and source, the input matching frequency can be tuned by the switch.



(a)





Figure 3.3: Equivalent circuit for single-ended path in the differential

(c)

TABLE 3.1: Design Values of the Input Matching Part

amplifier: (a) Amplifier without tuning switch, (b) Amplifier with tuning switch in the off-state, (c) Amplifier with tuning switch in the on-state.

	ر		1	U	
M ₁	I _{dc}	M _{switch}	C ₁	C ₂	L _{S-equivalent} *
60nm×96µm	3 mA	60nm×24µm	34 <i>f</i> F	27.4 <i>f</i> F	120 pH

* Equivalent inductance of half-length secondary transformer

TABLE 3.1 lists all the element values of the switching circuit used in this design. The voltage controlled switching circuit is implemented on-chip. Controlling voltage values are 0 and 1 for off and on states respectively. The amplifier needs approximately 0.5 ns for settling down after switching. With about 300 μ A/ μ m current density in the second stage and 30 μ A/ μ m in the first stage, the gate-source capacitance of the first stage FETs is 57.7 *f*F (the dimension of the first stage FETs is: length: 60 nm, width: 12 × 8 μ m). The inductance of each side of the input matching transformer is approximately 120 pH (0.5·*L*_S or 0.5·*L*_p). As shown in the equivalent circuit in Figure 3.3(b) and Figure 3.3(c), the switch in the off-state and on-state can be approximated by an equivalent capacitor and a turn-on resistor, respectively. By choosing this switch with a dimension of length: 60 nm, width: 2 μ m × 12, the equivalent capacitance of the switch at the off-state is 9.2 *f*F. At the on state, R_{on} equals 123.93 Ω . Thus, in the off-state, the equivalent shunt capacitance

connected to the gate is approximately equal to 12 *f*F. On the other hand, the equivalent circuit of the switch in the on-state can be regarded as a resistance with a value of $0.5 \cdot R_{on}$, which is 62 Ω in series with a 34 *f*F capacitor.

The band-tuning mechanism of the transformer matching is derived numerically as follows. The network between the drain and gate is represented by the *Y*-matrix shown in Figure 3.3. Based on the *Y*-matrix analysis in [40], at the condition of unilateralization, $Y_{12} = 0$. In order to derive the change in the matching frequencies (ignoring minor parasitic effects), the impedances looking into the gate of transistors (M1 or M2) are derived as follows. For the default amplifier without the switch connected between the FET's gates:

$$(Z_t)_d = (1 + R_L Y_{12}) / \{ [1 + (sC_{gs} + g_m)R_L]Y_{12} + sC_{gs} \}$$
(3.1)

At the state of unilateralization, the input impedance Z_t is simplified to:

$$(Z_t)_d = 1/(sC_{gs})$$
(3.2)

Then, for the tunable amplifier with the switch in the off-state:

$$(Z_t)_{off} = 1 / \left[\frac{(1 + g_m R_L) Y_{12}}{Y_{12} R_L + 1} + s C_{gs} + \frac{2 \cdot s C_s \cdot C_{eq}}{2 C_{eq} + C_s} \right]$$
(3.3)

When unilateralization is applied in the off-state, the impedance Z_t is simplified as follows:

$$(Z_t)_{off-u} = 1 / \left[sC_{gs} + \frac{2 \cdot sC_s \cdot C_{eq}}{2C_{eq} + C_s} \right]$$
(3.4)

43

Lastly, for the tunable amplifier with the switch in the on-state, the impedance Z_t can be presented as:

$$(Z_t)_{on} = 1 / \left[\frac{(1 + g_m R_L) Y_{12}}{Y_{12} R_L + 1} + s C_{gs} + \frac{2 \cdot s C_s}{2 + s C_s R_{on}} \right]$$
(3.5)

When unilateralization is applied in the on-state, the impedance Z_t is simplified to:

$$(Z_{t})_{on-u} = 1 / \left[sC_{gs} + \frac{2 \cdot sC_{s}}{2 + sC_{s}R_{on}} \right]$$
(3.6)





(b)

Figure 3.4: Equivalent circuit of the transformer based input matching network: (a) Input matching network with transformer coupling, (b) Equivalent input matching circuit.

In Figure 3.4, r_1 and r_2 represent the conductor losses of the primary and

secondary inductors. The induced current flowing in the secondary inductor imposes a counter electromotive force on the primary inductor. This effect can be accounted for by adding a reflected impedance Z_r in series with the impedance of the primary circuit [41]. Z_r can be expressed in terms of the mutual inductance and the series impedance of the secondary circuit as:

$$Z_{r} = (\omega M)^{2} / (2Z_{t} + sL_{s} + r_{2})$$
(3.7)

Where $M = k \sqrt{L_1 \cdot L_2}$.

Therefore,

$$Z_{in} = 1/sC_1 + sL_p + Z_r + r_1$$
(3.8)

$$|S_{11}| = \left| \frac{Z_{in} - Z_o}{Z_{in} + Z_o} \right|$$
(3.9)

$$20\log|S_{11}| = 20\log\left|\frac{\frac{1}{sC_1} + sL_p + r_1 + \frac{(\omega M)^2}{2Z_t + sL_s + r_2} - Z_o}{\frac{1}{sC_1} + sL_p + r_1 + \frac{(\omega M)^2}{2Z_t + sL_s + r_2} - Z_o}\right|$$
(3.10)

When $Z_{in} = Z_o$, the input port is ideally matched. Hence, the following equation needs to be satisfied:

$$r_{1} + \frac{1}{sC_{1}} + sL_{p} + \frac{s^{2}k_{1}^{2}L_{1}^{2}}{2Z_{t} + sL_{1} + r_{2}} = Z_{o}$$
(3.11)

Theoretically, the matching frequency can be derived from the above equations. However, a more intuitive way to find the resonant frequency is to make $2Z_t$ resonate with sL_1 while C_1 resonates with L_p . Good matching can be achieved under this condition. This method is also described in [42].



Figure 3.5: The Q-factor of primary and secondary coils in the transformer

Figure 3.5 shows the Q-factor of the transformer with a diameter of 43 μ m in our design. At 60 GHz, the Q-factors of the primary coil and secondary coil are around 17 and 12, respectively. For the primary coil in our design, we use the top metal with a thickness of 3 μ m. Meanwhile, for the secondary coil, the metal thickness is only 1.2 μ m. Hence, the Q-factor is much smaller than the previous one due to its much thinner metal layer.





(b)

Figure 3.6: S-parameter of the transformer in inverting configuration: (a) port setup; (b) Simulated S-parameters.

Figure 3.6 shows the transformer performance (inversely connected). The insertion loss of the transformer is -0.76 dB and the coupling co-efficient is 0.85.

3.2 Effects of Tunability on the Bandwidth, Gain and PAE

In [43], the 7 GHz unlicensed band in IEEE 802.15.3c was fully covered by a 3-stage PA through systematically shifting the peaking frequency of each of the matching networks. However, the large bandwidth is obtained by sacrificing gain. Generally speaking, tapered resonant frequency peaking and reducing the Q-factor of the matching networks can both result in a wide bandwidth. In this work, with the band-tunable circuit described above, the bandwidth requirement is relaxed. In contrast to seeking a wide bandwidth design, the PA performance over a narrow bandwidth can be optimized.



Frequency Range (5 GH2/DIV)

Figure 3.7: Gain and bandwidth varies with unilateralized capacitors of a single stage differential amplifier. The insert is the one-stage neutralized power amplifier schematic.

As unilateralization techniques [41], [44] cancel the reverse feedback through the FETs, they can provide maximum gain with the highest stability (highest reverse isolation) simultaneously. MOS capacitors feedback [45] can carry out accurate neutralization. However, layout parasitics due to large device size in this design may deteriorate gain and stability. Thus, crosscoupled capacitors are used for neutralization due to its simpler layout design. By increasing the value of the neutralization capacitor C_2 in Figure 3.2, the status can vary from weak-neutralization to intermediate-neutralization, then unilateralization and finally over-neutralization. Usually, the overneutralization case should be avoided as it will cause instability. The former three cases are useful and have different gain and bandwidth performance. To clearly demonstrate the effectiveness of unilateralization, the gain and

bandwidth of one-stage transformer-coupled differential amplifier is simulated with various values of C₂. The amplifying transistors have a length of 60 nm, and a width of 48 m. The current density is around 300 μ A/ μ m and the capacitances between drain and gate of M₁ and M₂ are approximately 23.4 *f*F. Thus, the values of C₂ and C₃ are related to the measured *Y*-parameter in the class A biasing condition. To prevent over-neutralization, we make sure the feedback capacitor values are smaller than the above value. The simulated gain variation with four different neutralization capacitors values are shown in Figure 3.7. As can be seen, the phenomenon brought by neutralization capacitors to the differential pair is somewhat like the "Q-factor" characteristics of passive circuits. Higher peak gain is accompanied with lower bandwidth and vice versa. Thus, by driving the differential pair into deepneutralization, the amplifier can obtain the highest gain with the narrowest bandwidth.



Figure 3.8: Comparison of simulated load-pull results for amplifiers with and without neutralization at 60 GHz.

Deep neutralization has additional benefits, due to its high isolation between drain and gate of the MOSFETs. An impedance change caused by switching in the input network will not affect the matching of the following stages. In particular, the output power matching impedance is almost the same before and after band switching. Instability in different impedance states can be prevented. Also, by load-pull simulation similar to [10], the neutralized pairs can have higher maximum output power (peaking difference is 0.2 dB) and PAE (peaking difference is 3.3%) compared to normal differential pairs as shown in Figure 3.8; Therefore, if the MOSFETs are set in deep-neutralization and high-Q matching networks are used, together with all the matching networks peaking at the same frequency, the resultant power gain and PAE at this frequency can be optimized.

For multistage PA design, gain and efficiency will behave interactively on the overall efficiency [46]. With matching peaking at the same frequency, to obtain the same gain as normal wideband amplifiers, the current consumption can be reduced. Also, for a given transistor size, lower current leads to a lower knee voltage which can also help improve the overall efficiency for low voltage supply design.

3.3 Analysis of Power Gain and Group Delay Uniformity

3.3.1 Analysis of Power Gain Uniformity



Figure 3.9: Transmit spectral mask in 802.15.3c-2009

According to IEEE Standard 802.15.3c-2009, the transmit spectral mask is shown in Figure 3.9. The transmitter emissions are required to meet the spectral mask shown in Figure 3.9. This suggests a sharp frequency peaking satisfy this PSD mask better. The maximum allowable output power, as measured in accordance with practices specified by the appropriate regulatory bodies, is shown in [38] (Page 59 in the standard doc). Meanwhile, TABLE 3.2 demonstrated the power limit and equivalent isotropic radiated power (EIRP) for three different geographical regions.

 TABLE 3.2: Maximum Transmit Power Levels in Selected Geographical

 Regions

Geographical Region	Power Limit	EIRP Limit	Regulatory Document
USA	_	Maximum indoor EIRP: 27 dBm Maximum outdoor EIRP: 40 dBm	47 CFR 15.255
Japan	Maximum output power: 10 dBm	Maximum EIRP: 57 dBm	ARIB STD-T69 ARIB STD-T74
Australia	Maximum output power: 10 dBm	Maximum EIRP: 51.8 dBm	Radio communications Class License 2000

The maximum output power into the antenna is defined for selected geographical regions. Besides these, a recent work [47] concerning 60 GHz phased array system has also shown un-equalized gain for the different four channels where the EVM for the receiver is about -18 dB. The influence on system caused by un-equalized gain is analyzed as follows.

For the gain fluctuation issue, we have conducted a calculation to show the un-equalized gain's impact from a system perspective. The relation between received signal strength and gain fluctuation over the 60 GHz band is quantified.



Figure 3.10: Gain of the 60 GHz band-tunable PA corresponding to different channels

As shown in Figure 3.10, if we define the channel borders' frequency (dotted lines) and gain as above, we may calculate the coverage range for the three gain cases: the amplifier has a constant gain of G_t ; the amplifier has a distributed gain with 1 dB gain peaking in each tuned band; and the amplifier has a gain with 2 dB gain peaking for each tuned band. Assuming that the coverage range is 10 meters for the band edge, 57.24 GHz, at which the amplifier has a gain of G_t . Based on the Friis propagation rule, the coverage range for the above three gain cases are listed in TABLE 3.3 to TABLE 3.5.
	0 0	`	/
Border Num	Freq (GHz)	Gain	Range (Meter)
1	57.24	Gt	10.0
2	58.23	Gt	9.6
3	59.40	Gt	9.3
4	60.64	Gt	9.0
5	61.56	Gt	8.7
6	62.64	Gt	8.4
7	63.72	Gt	8.1
8	64.80	Gt	7.8

TABLE 3.3: Coverage Range of Tx with Constant Gain (Gt)

TABLE 3.4: Coverage Range with Constant Gain with 1dB Peaking (Gt+1dB)

Border Num	Freq (GHz)	Gain	Range (Meter)		
1	57.24	Gt	10.0		
2	58.23	Gt+1dB	12.1		
3	59.40	Gt+1dB	11.7		
4	60.64	Gt	9.0		
5	61.56	Gt+0.9dB	10.6		
6	62.64	Gt+1.9dB	12.9		
7	63.72	Gt+1.9dB	12.5		
8	64.80	Gt+0.9dB	10.0		

TABLE 3.5: Coverage Range with Constant Gain with 2dB Peaking (G_t+2dB)

Border Num	Freq (GHz)	Gain	Range (Meter)	
1	57.24	Gt	10.0	
2	58.23	Gt+2dB	15.3	
3	59.40	Gt+2dB	14.7	
4	60.64	Gt	9.0	
5	61.56	Gt+0.9dB	10.6	
6	62.64	Gt+2.9dB	16.3	
7	63.72	Gt+2.9dB	15.7	
8	64.80	Gt+0.9dB	10.0	

As shown in TABLE 3.3, if the gain is constant in the whole 7 GHz unlicensed band, the coverage range differs from 10 meters to 7.8 meters as frequency increases. Meanwhile, as depicted in TABLE 3.5, if the gain fluctuation is 2 dB and with a 0.9 dB difference between upper and lower bands, the coverage range can go down to the lowest value of 9 meters and increases to the highest value of 16.3 meters. If this gain fluctuation is less than 1 dB (0.9 dB), the coverage range has comparable coverage range

flatness as the constant gain case. Thus, if a single tuned-band has wider bandwidth or achieves a gain fluctuation smaller than 1 dB, it may have comparable distortion in comparison with an ideal constant gain case as shown in TABLE 3.3.

Admittedly, if the gain variation of the amplifier can be reduced to 1 dB, the distortion can be further reduced. To alleviate this amplitude distortion issue in the 60 GHz system, a smaller neutralized capacitor can be used to trade for a flatter and smaller gain. Meanwhile, a slightly more DC power can be provided to compensate this reduced gain while sacrificing PAE at the same time.

3.3.2 Analysis of Group Delay

For group delay in amplifiers, it is indicated in [48] that it is impossible for a network of finite order to provide a constant time delay over an infinite bandwidth and all we can do is to provide an approximation to a constant delay over some finite bandwidth.



Figure 3.11: Small-signal model of the amplifier for analysis of group delay variation

For the differential amplifier, we may sketch the equivalent circuit of a single branch as shown in Figure 3.11.

According to (3.1),

$$A_{V}(s) = H_{1}(s) \times H_{2}(s) = \frac{Z_{t}}{sL + Z_{t}} \left(\frac{1 - g_{m}Z_{F}}{Z_{F}}\right) Z_{L} || Z_{F}$$
(3.12)

It should be noted that the group delay is derived from the phase of the transfer function. Therefore, any resonance in the signal path will contribute to the distortion in group delay. The critical part for group delay variation comes from $H_1(s)$, and $H_1(s)$ can be approximated as:

$$H_{1}(s) = \frac{Z_{t}}{sL + Z_{t}} = 1 / \left(\frac{s^{2}}{1 / (LC_{gs})} + \frac{s}{\frac{(1 + R_{L}Y_{12})}{LY_{12}(1 + g_{m}R_{L})}} + 1 \right)$$
(3.13)

The equation is similar to that of a second-order low pass filter transfer function whose group delay variation depends on the resonating frequency, $\omega_{0,}$ and the quality factor, Q₀ [48]. They can be derived as:

$$\omega_0 = \sqrt{\frac{1}{LC_{gs}}}$$

$$Q_0 = \frac{1 + R_L Y_{12}}{L Y_{12} (1 + g_m R_L)} \sqrt{L C_{gs}} = \frac{1 / Y_{12} + R_L}{1 + g_m R_L} \sqrt{\frac{C_{gs}}{L}}$$
(3.14)

Therefore, the group delay expression of the circuit is:

$$\tau_{gr} = \frac{1}{\omega_0 Q_0} \left[\frac{1 + (\omega / \omega_0)^2}{1 - (\omega / \omega_0)^2 (2 - 1 / Q_0)^2 + (\omega / \omega_0)^4} \right]$$
(3.15)

If Q_0 is bigger than 0.577, the denominator has two poles in the imaginary part, which results in a group delay peaking.

$$\tau_{gr} \approx \frac{1}{\omega_0 Q_0} = \frac{1}{L} \frac{1/Y_{12} + R_L}{1 + g_m R_L}$$
(3.16)

As shown in (3.16), a smaller feedback capacitor along with sharp peaking corresponds to a higher group delay. Meanwhile, group delay variation can be minimized by increasing ω_0 or decreasing Q_0 . However, this effect may require increased equalization in the receiver. As shown in the τ_{gr} expression, the group delay peaking is also related to L, g_m and R_L . The peaking can be moved to higher frequency until it is outside the required bandwidth so that a lower fluctuation in group delay can be obtained at the applied frequency. Hence, if the inductance is chosen properly, it can help alleviate the distortion and obtain compromised performance between gain peaking and distortion. Figure 3.12 verifies the above analysis through simulation. It demonstrates that the group delay can vary with transformer's diameter. The 3D model of the transformer is similar as the model demonstrated in Figure 2.12. The slight difference is that metal thickness and height are changed.



Figure 3.12: Simulated group delay varies with transformer's diameters

3.4 Power Amplifier Implementation



Figure 3.13: Two stage band-tunable 60 GHz differential amplifier schematic. The band-switching circuit is indicated in the input matching network of the first stage.



Figure 3.14: Die micrograph. The core area size is $360 \ \mu m \times 100 \ \mu m$.

Figure 3.13 shows the two-stage power amplifier with a differential switch in the input matching network. In the two-stage design, unit gate widths of 2 μ m are chosen to ensure highest gain at 60 GHz. Total width of 96 μ m and 300 μ A/ μ m current density are designed to ensure power density and gain. The first stage's size is chosen after considering tuning effect and gain. Transformers are used for inter-stage matching, input and output baluns and power supply from the center-taps. The neutralization technique is used in both the first and second stage differential MOSFET pairs. The amplifier is fabricated in UMC 65 nm standard 1P10M CMOS process. A micrograph of the chip is shown in Figure 3.14. The size of the circuit core is less than 360 × 100 μ m².



Figure 3.15: Measured S-parameter of the band-switching PA. The biasing condition is 1 Volt supply and 63 mA.

An Anritsu vector network analyzer is calibrated using the LRRM method from 30-90 GHz. The measured S-parameters are shown in Figure 3.15. The amplifier shows a capability to shift from a higher center frequency to a lower center frequency. The peak gain of 17.1 dB occurs at 59 GHz, with the switch in the off state. In the on state, the peak gain is 16.2 dB at 53.5 GHz. The combined 3-dB bandwidth is extended to more than 9 GHz. Some un-expected frequency shift happens in the whole frequency band, which may be due to unaccounted parasitic effects on the bends of connections and parasitics on the transistor feedlines. Also, there is about a 0.7 dB difference in the small signal gain S_{21} between the post-layout simulation and measurement. This may be due to metal and substrate losses not accounted entirely in the simulation. The lowest K factors are about 1.5 (on-state) and 2 (off-state) around the 60 GHz band due to the sensitive ground tracing of transformer and layout dependent reverse isolation. As can be seen in Figure 3.15, reverse isolation is typically better than 30 dB in both the off-state and on-state.



Figure 3.16: Gain compression & output power at 59 GHz in the off-state. The biasing condition is 1 V and 63 mA.



Figure 3.17: Measured power added efficiency at 59 GHz in the off-state. The biasing condition is 1 V and 63 mA.

Figure 3.16 shows how the output power varies with input power, under 63 mA current consumption. The measured output 1 dB compression points are approximately 8.5 dBm (off-state) and 9.1 dBm (on-state). Figure 3.17 demonstrates that the peak PAE at the off-state and on-state are around 20% and 17% respectively.

References	CMOS Technology	Supply (V)	Structure	Stages	Freq (GHz)	Psat (dBm)	Gain (dB)	OP1dB (dBm)	Max PAE (%)	FOM ^{&} (W×GHz ²)
[34]	90nm *	1.0	Single-ended	3	60	11.0	14.3	10.0	8.2	97.6
[35]	65nm 10SF	1.0	DAT-based	3	60	17.7 [@]	19.2 [@]	15.1 [@]	11.1 [@]	1957.2
[11] [§]	65nm SOI 1P7M	1.2	Single-ended	3	60	10.5	14.0	7.1	22.3	226.3
[8]	90nm 1P7M	1.0	Trans-coupled	3	62	12.3	14.3	9.0	8.8	154.6
[9]	90nm 1P9M	1.2	Trans-coupled	3	60	12.5	15.0	10.2	19.3	390.7
[10]	65nm *	1.0	Trans-coupled	3	58	11.5	15.4	8.0	15.2	307.7
This work [#]	65nm 1P10M	1.0	Trans- coupled	2	59	12.3	17.1	8.5	20.4	618.5

 TABLE 3.6: Near 1 Volt Supply 60GHz CMOS PA Performance Comparison.

[#]at the off-state; [§] The case for lowest supply of 1.2 V is shown; * Metal option of the process is not specified; [@]the data are duplicated from bench marking table (Figure 23.6.7) in the original paper, [&] FOM= $P_{out} \times G \times PAE \times f^2$ [49].

3.5 Conclusion

This chapter presents a band-tunable power amplifier for millimeter-wave operation, designed for high gain and high efficiency in the required bandwidth. By applying a differential switch in the input matching network, the center frequency of the amplifier can be tuned from 53.5 GHz to 59.0 GHz. Due to the high reverse isolation (about 30 dB) from output to input port, stability in the different tuning states can be guaranteed. The benefits of narrow band matching and deep-neutralized MOSFETs are shown by the performance of this two stage design. With 63 mA current at 1 V, the peak output power is 12.3 dBm, the peak gain is 17.1 dB and the peak PAE is 20.4%.

CHAPTER 4

High Gain W-band Bandpass Amplifier

4.1 Introduction



Figure 4.1: Block diagram of (a) standard W-band total power radiometer; (b) simplified W-band total power radiometer using high gain bandpass amplifier.

With CMOS and SiGe BiCMOS technologies achieving more than 240 GHz peak $f_{\rm T}$ and 300 GHz $f_{\rm max}$ [49], interest in silicon-based W-band imaging systems has been growing over the past few years. For silicon based passive imaging systems, a receiver with sufficient sensitivity at a low cost is critical to the success [50].

A typical passive imaging receiver consists of a total power radiometer (TPR). It includes an LNA, a bandpass filter and a square-law detector. In a typical TPR, the 1/f noise is overcome by using either a zero-biased high sensitivity detector or an ultra-high gain amplifier [14]. Responsivities of reported silicon-based detectors at present are around 12 to 90 kV/W [15], [51] which are significantly lower than the responsivity of Schottky diodes (300 kV/W) [52]. Thus, TPR based on silicon is still immature unless high performance diodes or transistors in silicon processes are developed. Alternatively, to achieve a typical threshold sensitivity value of 0.5-K $NE\Delta T$, very high gain (40 to 50 dB gain) can be obtained by cascading several amplifiers [52], [53]. Current single silicon-based W-band amplifier has achieved 12 to 27 dB gain [12], [13], [15]-[17], [54]-[58]. In addition, the bandpass filter is an essential part in the radiometer frontend [53], [59] which can prevent interferers from saturating the receiver. To date, silicon based millimeter-wave filters are still bulky and lossy to be used in system integration [60]-[66]. Hence, almost all reported silicon-based W-band passive imagers have excluded this block to guarantee the sensitivity performance by compromising frequency selectivity.

To solve the above two issues, a W-band bandpass amplifier is designed with both high gain and frequency selectivity, which avoids the use of multi-LNAs in cascade and passive millimeter-wave filters. As shown in Figure 4.1, the W-band receiver architecture can be simplified using the proposed bandpass amplifier. This bandpass amplifier uses gain-enhanced high-Q cascode stages, and makes the peaking frequencies obeying the Chebyshev 65 polynomials. The amplifier achieved more than 45 dB gain from 80-100 GHz and the obtained selectivity is comparable with reported passive millimeterwave bandpass filters if not better. This amplifier is expected to help the silicon-based W-band TPR achieve a 0.5 K $NE\Delta T$. Moreover, stability is improved through specialized layout techniques.

4.2 Amplifier Performance required by the W-band Imaging System

4.2.1 Gain and Noise Figure

A microwave radiometer is a highly sensitive receiver capable of measuring low levels of microwave radiation. As shown in Figure 4.1 (a), the pre-amplifier, e.g. LNA before the detector is required to overcome the noise of the detector and to amplify the weak signal from the antenna. The gain and *NF* of LNA may greatly determine the TPR system sensitivity. Regarding signal detection, one important specification is the signal responsivity which can be expressed as:

$$\Re = \frac{V_{dc}}{P_{in-RF}} \tag{4.1}$$

Where P_{in-RF} is the incident RF power and V_{dc} is the output voltage of the detector. Besides responsivity, the noise-equivalent power (*NEP*) and 1/*f* noise of the detector are also critical in determining the system performance. The definition of *NEP* is the input signal power to the sensor required to achieve an *SNR* of unity after detection, thus

$$NEP_{det} = \frac{V_{out}}{\Re} \left(\frac{W}{\sqrt{Hz}} \right)$$
(4.2)

Where V_{out} is equivalent to the noise spectral density and its unit is V / \sqrt{Hz} , the noise bandwidth is 1 Hz.

For the detector in a normal TPR, it is desirable to minimize the *NEP*. But a low *NEP* requires high biasing current which may increase the 1/f noise. The system *NE* ΔT will deteriorate. To derive the temperature resolution, *NE* ΔT , of the TPR, using the *NEP* definition (*SNR* = 1) and $\overline{P_{inc}} / dT \approx k \cdot B_{RF}$,

$$NE\Delta T \equiv \frac{P_{inc}}{\frac{d P_{inc}}{dT}}$$

$$\equiv \left(\left[\frac{2 T_B^2 + 1/\eta (F - 1)T_2^2}{B_{RF}} + \left(\frac{NEP_{det}}{\eta k G_{AMP} B_{RF}} \right)^2 \right] \frac{1}{2\tau} \right)^{1/2}$$
(4.3)



Figure 4.2: Calculated minimum temperature resolution (with *NEP*1, *NEP*2, *NEP*3 equals 3 pW / \sqrt{Hz} , 6 pW / \sqrt{Hz} and 9 pW / \sqrt{Hz} respectively for 6 dB, 8 dB and 10 dB LNA *NF*) for a preamplified total-power radiometer using the detector with B = 20 GHz and $\tau = 30$ ms.

Referring to the specification of current silicon-based detectors, i.e. NEPs of 3 pW/\sqrt{Hz} , 6 pW/\sqrt{Hz} , 9 pW/\sqrt{Hz} , LNA *NF* of 6 dB, 8 dB and 10 dB, $B_{RF} = 20$ GHz, $k = 1.38 \times 10^{-23}$, $\tau = 30$ ms, $T_0 = 298$ K and η of 0.5, the corresponding $NE\Delta T$ is plotted in Figure 4.2. As shown, the minimum achievable $NE\Delta T$ is limited by the NF of the LNA. Meanwhile, if we increase the LNA gain from 30 dB to 40 dB, taking NF = 8 dB for example, the $NE\Delta T$ can be reduced from around 0.5 K to approximately 0.27 K. In addition, the smaller the NF, the more rapid reduction of $NE\Delta T$ with an increase in the amplifier gain. Note that this calculation did not consider the other two important factors, i.e. gain fluctuation $\Delta G/G$ and 1/f noise of the detector. Thus, the actual $NE\Delta T$ could be higher than this estimation. Another valuable observation is that the three resulting $NE\Delta T$ with different NEP are almost equal when LNA gain is around 40 dB or higher. This suggests the NEP requirement of the detector can be relaxed when the LNA gain is high enough. Overall, an LNA with a gain higher than 40 dB and NF below 8 dB are critical for the system to achieve $< 0.5 \text{ dB } NE\Delta T$.

4.2.2 Bandwidth and Frequency Selectivity

Due to the atmospheric radio window centred at 94 GHz, the ideal bandwidth for a W-band receiver is 20 GHz. Even with such high operating frequency, bandpass filters are still needed in imagers to prevent the amplifier from being saturated [59] [53]. As a matter of fact, with the upcoming commercialization of millimeter-wave communication systems, frequency selectivity becomes more important for in-door W-band receivers. For example, 60 GHz wireless personal area network (WPAN) with a maximum 10 dBm output power could be one of the interfering bands which may saturate the W-band LNA if the selectivity is not sufficient. As will be shown in 4.3.3, the high-Q characteristic of gain-enhanced stages and the synthesized bandpass filter matching method can help increase the selectivity of the amplifier which avoids the use of lossy millimeter-wave filters.

4.2.3 Dynamic Range



Figure 4.3: Block diagram of (a) a W-band total power radiometer; (b) Link budget of power at each node.

Since the energy of radiated thermal noise is extremely weak $(10^{-15} \text{ to } 10^{-10} \text{ W})$ [50] and input powers above approximately -40 dBm cannot guarantee a constant responsivity (in the square law region) in the current detectors [51],

[67], the LNA, which is located between the antenna and detector, should have above 40 dB gain. Additionally, the dynamic range of imaging systems needs to be shifted to lower power levels compared with communication systems. The input power of the LNA starts from -90 to -80 dBm, while the maximum output signal should be around -40 dBm.

4.3 High Gain and Frequency Selectivity Realization

It is challenging to achieve a high gain and bandpass function simultaneously with limited power consumption, especially at millimeterwave frequencies and beyond. It is well known that using an inductance connected to the base of cascode HBT can improve the gain performance through positive feedback. However, the associated narrow bandwidth and poor stability are big issues for wideband high gain amplifier applications. In this section, the associated effects in terms of the degradation of stability, bandwidth and linearity in amplifiers are elaborated. Furthermore, compensation methods are proposed accordingly.

A straightforward method to implement a bandpass amplifier is to utilize DC block networks and matching networks with different types of magnitude response like high pass DC block network in combination with low pass input network or bandpass output network. Alternatively, low pass response in Chebyshev type or Butterworth type can be obtained by the choice of poles using inductance connected to the gate of common source stages [68]. However, the above methods may not achieve bandpass function and high gain simultaneously. Q compensation method and notch filter can be used to achieve high gain and bandpass function [69]. The reported design demonstrated a remarkable gain of 22 dB and NF of 10 dB in CMOS technology. Nonetheless, this method may be more suitable for operating frequencies below 10 GHz. Similar to [69], the proposed W-band amplifier design used Q-enhanced bandpass filtering. The Q-factor enhancing is implemented by using gain-enhanced cascode as aforementioned. Moreover, by controlling the applied frequencies of source and load impedance of each stage and making peaking frequencies of each stage obey the Chebyshev polynomial, a bandpass amplifier with high gain is obtained. The topology of the inter-stage networks in this method can be diversified and not be restricted to a specific type as [68] since it only depends on input and output impedances.

4.3.1 Gain and Stability Tradeoff of Gain-Enhanced Stage



Figure 4.4: Gain enhanced cascade stage using a base-transmission line and its model.

As shown in Figure 4.4, the high-Q amplifying stages are realized by connecting a transmission line, TL1 to the base of Q2; the superior gain

performance of this approach was first presented in a 60 GHz receiver report [70]. Compared to a normal cascode, the base of T_2 in this architecture is no longer AC grounded. To quantify the achieved gain, a derivation is conducted based on a simplified model as shown in Figure 4.4.

By applying KCL at nodes B_2 and X, gain can be derived as:

$$A = \frac{V_L}{V_S} = 10\log\left(1 + g_{m1}r_{be1} \frac{r_{o1} Z_{TL1} + (1 + g_{m2}r_{o2})Z_{be2}}{r_{be1} r_{o2} + Z_{TL1} Z_{be2} + Z_{TL1}}Z_L\right)$$
(4.4)

where, $Z_{be1} = r_{be1} / (1 + sr_{be1}C_{b1}), Z_{be2} = r_{be2} / (1 + sr_{be2}C_{b2})$,

 $Z_{TL1} = jZ_0 \tan(\beta l), \ \beta = 2\pi / \lambda;$ is the wavelength for on-chip transmission line and l is the physical length. In equation (4.4), the incremental gain of this gain-enhanced structure is shown to be approximately inversely-proportional to $Z_{be2} + Z_{TL1}$.

It is worth noting that this cascode stage can in fact achieve higher-Q than a normal cascode stage. By simulation, the peak gain can be boosted from 15.4 dB to 17.5 dB, and bandwidth can be reduced from 20.0 % to 11.3 % if the TL1 length increases from 0 μ m to 10 μ m. From the layout optimization work, an optimal TL1 length of 8 μ m is chosen to maintain a K>1.5 for each stage.



Figure 4.5: (a) MAG and NFmin versus biasing current. (b) MAG and stability factor versus TL1 length.

Figure 4.5 (a) plots the maximum achievable gain (MAG) and minimum noise figure (NF_{min}) versus biasing current with and without gain-enhancing transmission line, TL_2 (the supply voltage is 1.2 Volts and T_1 and T_2 emitters are 0.12 µm × 0.84 µm × 8). As shown in the above graph, the NF_{min} is exactly the same for cases with or without addition of TL_2 since TL_2 is noise free. On the other hand, the MAG can be boosted by 2.4 dB at the optimum NF_{min} biasing current (4 mA). This gain is even higher than the peak gain (with 6 mA biasing current) achieved without using the gain-enhancing technique.

4.3.2 Loaded Q Factor Enhancement and Passband Forming



Figure 4.6: Loaded Q factor change with gain-enhancing effect.

The bandwidth of the gain-enhancing cascode decreases along with the increasing of TL₁ length (l_1) as shown in Figure 4.6. The 3 dB bandwidth decreases from 20.0 % to 11.3 % if the gain-enhancing effect becomes deeper. Therefore, the gain enhancement is obtained with the result of bandwidth reduction. On the other hand, the high loaded-Q characteristic of the gain-enhancing technique can bring benefits to the out-of-band rejection of the LNA, because the skirt of S₂₁ as shown in Figure 4.6 is sharper for the higher Q stages.

For passband forming, the concept is to allow some ripple in the pass band of magnitude response and strategically choosing peaking frequencies of amplifying stages. To achieve the steepest transition, the four-stage peaking frequencies, f_{s1} to f_{s4} , should be selected based on the Chebyshev polynomials (Chebyshev Ripple Frequencies):

$$T_n(\Omega) = \cos(4 \cdot \arccos(\Omega)), \quad \text{for } |\Omega| \le 1$$

$$T_n(\Omega) = \cosh(4 \cdot \arccos h(\Omega)), \quad \text{for } |\Omega| \ge 1$$
 (4.5)

Corresponding magnitude attenuations can be presented by the following equation:

$$A(\omega) = 10 \cdot \log_{10}(1 + \varepsilon^2 \cdot T_N^2(\Omega))$$

$$(4.6)$$

where
$$\Omega = \frac{\sqrt{\omega_U \cdot \omega_L}}{\omega_U - \omega_L} \left(\frac{\omega}{\sqrt{\omega_U \cdot \omega_L}} - \frac{\sqrt{\omega_U \cdot \omega_L}}{\omega} \right)$$
, $\varepsilon = \sqrt{10^{0.1 \cdot A_p} - 1}$, A_p is the ripple in

the passband.

By solving the equation:

$$\frac{\partial(A(\omega))}{\partial(\omega)} = 0 \quad \|A(\omega) = 0 \tag{4.7}$$

The four-stage Chebyshev ripple frequencies from 80 - 99 GHz are calculated by Chebyshev polynomials accordingly and the magnitude response with 1dB ripple is plotted in Figure 4.7.



Figure 4.7: Simulated 4-stage magnitude response using center peaking, Butterworth bandpass and Chebyshev bandpass response at W-band.

These ripple frequencies are namely, 80.5 GHz, 85.5 GHz, 93.5 GHz and 98.5 GHz. The four stage-peaking frequencies, f_{s1} to f_{s4} , were set to be the same as these four frequencies by controlling the source and load impedances of the cascode stages. The matching network peaking-frequencies, f_{m1} to f_{m5} in between adjacent f_s were optimized to maintain a flat amplifier gain in band and compensate the degraded power gain at higher frequencies. The detailed peaking-frequencies of these stages and matching networks are presented in Figure 4.8. The phase delay violation caused by parasitic capacitance in the Tjunctions is corrected by the final layout optimization in HFSS.



Figure 4.8: Simulated peaking frequencies based on basic Spectre models.

4.4 Passives to Ensure Stability

As aforementioned, the stability of the gain-enhanced stage is lower than normal cascode stages. At millimeter-wave frequencies, circuits encounter serious coupling problems in layout design. Parasitic effects which could cause instability in the LNA are analyzed. The shielding structure for the cascode stage and partition shielding walls are proposed to effectively reduce the coupling and enhance stability at the transistor level and circuit level respectively.

4.4.1 Shielding Structure for Cascode Stage

Transistor level passive feed-line modeling has been reported [72], which helps predict parasitic effects of passive connections on transistor performance precisely. In the cascode stage, the detrimental parasitic effects between input and output VIAs also cannot be ignored. As shown in Figure 4.9 (a) and (b), parasitic coupling exists between the RF_IN and RF_OUT VIAs. Generally, the smaller the transistor length, the stronger the coupling effect will be. According to our process and the feedline width, this capacitance is around 13.9 *f*F. This feedback capacitance can cause both stability degradation and gain degradation.

From theoretical derivation, the voltage gain of the cascode stage including C_f is derived based on the model shown in Figure 4.4:

$$A = 10\log\left(\frac{1}{Z_{be1}}\frac{r_{o1}}{Z_L + r_{o2} + sC_f Z_L r_{o2}}\left[1 + \frac{g_m Z_{be2} r_o 2}{Z_{be2} + Z_{TL1}} - \frac{sC_f r_{o2} Z_{be1}}{r_{o1}(1 + g_m Z_{be1})}\right] Z_L\right)$$
(4.8)

Compared with equation (4.4), there is one more term with a negative value in the brackets, $-sC_f r_{o2}Z_{be1} / r_{o1}(1 + g_{m1}Z_{be1})$, which is proportional to C_f . Therefore, the cancellation of C_f results in a higher gain of the cascode stage.



Figure 4.9: (a) Parasitic capacitor (C_f) between feedline-in and feedlineout. (b) 3D view of the feedlines and cascode shielding structure in Ansoft HFSS. (c) Cross-section and metal options of the shielding.



Figure 4.10: MAG/MSG and stability factor versus the height of the central shielding structure.

As shown in Figure 4.9 (b) and (c), a shielding structure for the cascode stage is developed to mitigate this parasitic coupling. The grounded-shielding structure and central isolation wall are formed by stacking metal layers from the bottom M1 layer to the top TM2 layer. The coupling capacitance between the interconnection vias is reduced greatly through the introduction of this shielding. This cascode shielding structure is similar to the one which was used in [73] to mitigate Miller-effect in common emitter HBT in frequency tripler design. The result shown in Figure 4.10 indicates that the gain for single stage can be increased for 1 dB and the stability factor can be enhanced for around 0.1 simultaneously. Using this cascode stage shielding, the single stage has a maximum gain of 13.3 dB and maximum stability factor of 2.03.

4.4.2 Partition Shielding



(a)



Figure 4.11: (a) Top view of the partition shielding walls. (b) 3D view of the shielding structures, capacitors, resistors and passive connection around SW1 and SW2 in Ansoft HFSS.

At the whole circuit level, high reverse isolation is achieved by the proposed partition shielding walls. As reverse isolation is layout-dependent in millimeter-wave circuits, sufficient reverse isolation and stability margin should be ensured particularly for high gain applications [74]. Figure 4.11 (a) shows that two mechanisms can affect the reverse isolation and further deteriorate the stability performance of the amplifier. One is the reverse wave existing on the signal line caused by the mismatching between stages. In this LNA, the reverse wave on the signal line can be mitigated due to the high isolation between cascode stages. The other one is the reverse EM coupling existing in the layout. This coupling effect is proportional to the power level of the signal at different stages and it propagates in a straight direction. As shown in Figure 4.11 (b), the inter-stage matching networks are designed to be twisted, which leaves space for the shielding walls to be inter-digital. All shielding walls are terminated with large MIM de-caps, which are also used for the de-coupling of collector and base bias lines. With the introduction of this shielding, the stability factor of the LNA is enhanced according to the 81

well-known Rollett stability factor definition. Using all the shielding walls as shown in Figure 4.11 (a), this issue is eliminated.



Figure 4.12: The simulated (a) reverse isolation and (b) stability factor with different partition shielding options in the LNA operation frequency range.

Figure 4.12 (a) shows that reverse coupling is greatly reduced by using the partition shielding walls from SW1 to SW5. The simulated reverse isolation at 94 GHz is improved from -79 dB to -90 dB. Meanwhile, as shown in Figure 4.12 (b), the stability factor increases from 4 (without using shielding wall) to above 35 (by using SW1 to SW5).

4.5 Amplifier Implementation

The process used is IHP 0.13 m SiGe BiCMOS [75]. The f_T and f_{max} are 240 GHz and 300 GHz respectively. With 4 mA collector biasing current of the common-emitter HBT ($A_E = 2 \times 0.12 \ \mu m \times 0.84 \ \mu m$), the f_T is 228 GHz. As shown in Figure 4.13 (a), the back-end-of-line (BEOL) in this process offers two thick metal layers (TM1, TM2) and five thin-metal layers (M1-M5). The top 3 μ m thick metal layer (*TM*2) is employed for signal lines and the 0.4 μ m thick bottom metal layer (M1) is used for the ground plane. The HBTs of T1 and T2 in the four cascode stages are all in size of 0.12 μ m \times 0.84 μ m \times 4 \times 2. We have not optimized the performance of the cascode stage through sizing M1 and M2 since 0.12 μ m × 0.84 μ m × 4 model demonstrated the best fit with our device characterization results among all provided devices. Meanwhile, the used HBT model was verified using both the ANSYS HFSS and Assura RC extraction. As shown in Figure 4.13 (b), the variation caused by parasitic coupling is underestimated by the basic Spectre model. With the assistance of the above two tools, the simulation result fits well with measured power gain from 70 GHz to 120 GHz.



(a) (b) Figure 4.13: The model verification: (a) Metal layers information for passive modeling; (b) Power gain verification of the used HBT with size of 0.12 μ m × 0.84 μ m × 4 under bias condition: $I_b=25 \mu$ A, $V_c=1.2$ V.



(a)



Figure 4.14: (a) Cross-section view and simulated E-field of the used Semicoaxial grounded coplanar waveguide (SC-GCPW) with 50 Ω characteristic impedance in Ansoft HFSS. (b) Full EM modeling of input matching network in Ansoft HFSS.

The input matching network design is important for LNA performance since the input matching loss will be added into *NF* directly. A semi-coaxial grounded coplanar waveguide (SC-GCPW) is used for the input matching to reduce the LNA noise factor. Its implementation in modern CMOS processes has been reported [76]. Due to the evenly distributed electric field in the semi-circular dielectric beneath the signal line, the area of dense E-field (green colour) is strengthened beneath the signal line as shown in Figure 4.14 (a). Therefore, the current path in the signal line cross section can be thicker, which results in lower conductor loss. Figure 4.14 (b) demonstrates the EM model of the input matching network in ANSYS HFSS. 0.3 dB smaller loss is obtained by this SC-GCPW input matching compared with a microstrip based input matching network. Thus, the *NF* of the LNA has also decreased by approximately 0.3 dB.



Figure 4.15: Simulation results of S21 using spectre model and S21 of final optimized layout.



Figure 4.16: Micrograph of the 94 GHz LNA chip.

This amplifier is implemented with further layout optimization in ANSYS HFSS. The power gain responses of derived prototype, schematic with primary layout simulation and schematic with all shielding structures are shown in Figure 4.15. It is indicated in Figure 4.15 that, the amplifier layout without using any shielding may suffer instability. The frequencies at which this amplifier is potentially un-stable are 80 GHz and 100 GHz respectively. As shown by the curve in the solid line in Figure 4.15, the above stability issue is alleviated by using cascode shielding and partition shielding walls.

The total power consumption is 16 mA \times 1.2 volts. This LNA demonstrates around 45 dB gain and 6.5 dB NF @ 95 GHz in simulation. The micrograph of the fabricated LNA is given in Figure 4.16 and the total chip area is $0.69 \times 1.12 \text{ mm}^2$. Due to the process requirement of 2 µm minimum width for the TM2 layer, the actual central wall in cascode shielding used is the thick metal layer, TM1.

4.6 Measurement Method and Results



Figure 4.17: The W-Band gain and noise figure measurement setup. (a) Step1: Equipment Calibration; (b) Step2: Through line calibration for connection loss; (c) Step3: LNA measurement in the system.

To measure the gain and noise of this LNA in W-band, Y-factor technique [77] is used for noise characterization. The noise characterization system contains a W-band noise source, WR-10 waveguides, WR-10 to coaxial adaptors, 1.85 mm coaxial cables and on-wafer probing. Furthermore, the measuring frequency range is extended to 110 GHz by a 67-GHz spectrum analyzer (R&S FSU) through an external harmonic mixer similar to [78]. The LO signal required by the down converter (mixer) is provided by the spectrum analyzer LO/IF ports. Data were recorded for 19 frequency points, from 75 GHz - 109 GHz with 2 GHz intervals and a final point at 110 GHz. According to the excess noise ratio (ENR) table of the noise source provided, the typical ENR is around 12 dB with fluctuation from a minimum value of 11.4 dB at 77 GHz, 79 GHz and 110 GHz to a maximum value of 13.0 dB at 89 GHz and 109 GHz respectively. W-band isolators are connected after the noise source which can prevent reflections from reaching the noise source and combining with the incident signal. Since similar noise figures and gain measurement method of 60 GHz LNA have been reported [79], only the specific data and methods involved in this measurement are mentioned. In the first step, as depicted in Figure 4.17 (a), the spectrum analyzer noise and down-convertor noise are calibrated out with the W-band noise source. For the de-embedding step (second step) as illustrated in Figure 4.17 (b), the loss existing on the connections including waveguides, coaxial adaptors, cables, probes and GSG pads can be measured by inserting a 200 µm long through-line between the probes. After recording the total loss from 75 GHz - 110 GHz, the total measured connection loss is split equally and loaded into the spectrum
analyzer. The loaded loss-in or loss-out is around 10 dB with a minimum value of 9.5 dB at 91 GHz and a maximum value of 10.4 dB at 95 GHz. These corrections of connection loss are applied for measurements in the next step and processed automatically inside the spectrum analyzer. In the final step as shown in Figure 4.17 (c), the through-line in the above step is replaced by the properly biased LNA to measure the NF and gain. In order to achieve a low level of jitter, 10 readings, with a 0.2 second sweep time and a resolution bandwidth of 1 MHz were used in the measurement. The video bandwidth was set as low as 10 MHz to ensure measurement accuracy.



(a)



Figure 4.18: Simulated and measured (a) Noise figure; (b) Power gain.

Figure 4.18 (a) and (b) provide the simulated and measured LNA NF and gain. There is around 4 dB gain fluctuation in band and it achieves around 45 dB gain at around 95 GHz. The noise figure ranges from around 6 to 8 dB in band, and the NF at 95 GHz is 7.2 dB. Meanwhile, the average gain in the frequency band of interest is above 45 dB. The bands shift slightly to upper frequencies compared with simulated results. The un-symmetrical S21 response might be because both the input and output matching network are high pass networks. Besides the power gain measurement, two VNA systems for below 110 GHz (Anritsu 37397D extended system) [31], [74] and 110 GHz - 170 GHz (R&S ZVA24 extended system) are used to evaluate the lower-band S21 and upper-band S21 respectively. Using 67 GHz signal generator, an external quadrupler (VDI) and power meter (Erickson PM4), the dynamic range is also evaluated. The measured output P_{1dB} is -47 dBm.

Moreover, the P_{1dB} can be increased to -39 dBm by changing biasing current of the first two stages (VB1 as marked in Figure 4.16) to 2 mA.



(b) Figure 4.19: (a) Simulated and measured return loss; (b) Measured reverse isolation.

Frequency (GHz)

Besides the above measurement, the other S-parameters including S11, S22 and S12 were measured on the < 110 GHz VNA on-wafer platform (Anritsu 37397D extended system) with a consistent frequency sweep from 70 to 110 GHz. The gain cannot be measured precisely by VNA due to the low input measurement power required by the 94 GHz LNA. The gain began to compress at an input power level of -50 dBm. Since current VNA is not able to calibrate with an input power of lower than -50 dBm, the VNA is not able to get the entire gain performance. The vector network analyzers were calibrated using the LRRM method from 70-110 GHz and 110-170 GHz respectively. Since the parasitic capacitance introduced by each GSG pad with 100 µm pitch is around 35 fF, thru-short de-embedding methods were used to de-embed the effects of the interconnections and GSG pads outside the reference planes [80]. The return loss at the input and output port after deembedding are shown in Figure 4.19 (a). In addition, the reverse isolation of this amplifier is indicated in Figure 4.19 (b). The input matching and output matching peaks are around 91.0 GHz - 92 GHz. Due to the layout dependent reverse isolation, the measured reverse isolation in the whole band is above -60 dB which is different from the simulated value. However, six dies were measured using the above measuring method and they all worked stably. Good consistency from DC power consumption, gain, noise figure to S-parameters are obtained. TABLE 4.1 summarizes the measured performance and compares several recent reported LNA designs at W-band.

Several millimeter-wave bandpass filters are referred in TABLE 4.1 to compare their selectivity with this amplifier. A well-known specification, called the shape factor, is used to quantify the selectivity and is defined as:

$$SF = \frac{BW^{-ndB}}{BW^{-3dB}} \tag{4.7}$$

As exhibited in TABLE 4.2, this amplifier demonstrates smaller shape factor (higher selectivity) than most of the millimeter-wave filters. One reason is that the coupling between resonators in passive filters is somehow upset due to the serious parasitic coupling at millimeter-wave band. Thus, unexpected cross-coupling cannot be prevented. However, in this amplifier design, resonators (shielded cascode amplifying stages) are highly isolated from output to input. They are "coupled" through lumped matching networks which suffer from less parasitic effects and can be controlled more precisely. Another reason is that passive resonators in millimeter-wave bands are lossy and featured lower loaded Q factors than gain-enhanced stages.

Ref	Technology	Peak Gain (dB)	Gain (dB)	Topology	Noise Figure (dB)	Power Consumption (mW)
[16]	65 nm CMOS	27 @ 88 GHz	> 24 (83-93 GHz)	5-stage cascode	6.8-10 (75-89 GHz)	36@1.2 V *
[54]	65 nm CMOS	15 @ 86 GHz	> 12 (81-92 GHz)	5-stage CS	7-9 (85-95 GHz)	42 @ 1.2 V
[55]	65 nm CMOS	25.3 @ 117.5 GHz	> 20 (75.5-120.5 GHz)	4-stage cascode	6-8.3 (87-100 GHz)	48 @ 2 V
[56]	65 nm CMOS	13.5 @ 81 GHz	> 10.5 (72-92 GHz)	3-stage cascode	6.4-8.4 (75-88.5 GHz)	36.3@1.5 V
[57]	65 nm CMOS	14.8 @ 90 GHz	> 11.8 (82-103 GHz)	4-stage CS	7.5 - 9 (82 - 100 GHz)	86.4 @ 1.2 V
[58]	65 nm CMOS	12 @ 79 GHz	> 9 (75-81 GHz)	6-stage CS	9 - 10.5 (75-81 GHz)	32.4 @ 1.2 V
[15]	0.13 µm BiCMOS	22.5 @ 98 GHz	> 19 (86-104 GHz)	5-stage CS	8 (80-110 GHz)	34.8 @ 1.2 V
[12]	0.13 µm BiCMOS	23 @ 89 GHz	> 20 (87-93 GHz)	3-stage diff cascode	N.A.	36.3 @ 3.3 V
This Work	0.13 μm BiCMOS	48 @ 95 GHz	> 45 (77 - 100 GHz)	4-stage cascode	6.0 - 8.1 (80-107 GHz)	20 @ 1.2 V

TABLE 4.1: A Comparison of W-band Amplifiers on Silicon with Ft around 220 GHz

* Estimated from description or measured graph.

Ref	Technology	Center Frequency	S21 (dB)	Pass-Band	Shape Factor (SF)	Chip Size
[60]	0.18 µm CMOS	60 GHz	- 2.1	51 %	2.6 @ -15 dB	790 $\mu m \times 220 \ \mu m$
[61]	0.18 µm CMOS	60 GHz	- 4.0	65 %	2.1 @ -20 dB	$150~\mu m \times 690~\mu m$
[62]	0.18 µm CMOS	64 GHz	- 4.9	18.7 %	3.3 @ -30 dB	710 $\mu m \times 710 \; \mu m$
[63]	0.18 µm CMOS	60 GHz	- 9.3	10 %	7.2 @ -40 dB	$2010 \ \mu m \times 200 \ \mu m$
[64]	0.18 µm CMOS	70 GHz	- 3.6	25.7 %	2.3 @ -35 dB	$650~\mu m \times 670~\mu m$
[65]	SiGe : C	77 GHz	- 6.4	15.6 %	3 @ -30 dB	$110 \ \mu m \times 60 \ \mu m$
[66]	N.A	97 GHz	- 2.7	10 %	2.8 @ -20 dB	1644 $\mu m \times Width$
This Work	0.13 μm BiCMOS	90 GHz	> 45 (Amplifier)	25.5 %	1.5 @ -15 dB 1.6 @ -20 dB 2.0 @ -30 dB 2.7 @ -40 dB	1100 μm × 700 μm

TABLE 4.2: A Comparison of Millimeter-wave Filters on Silicon

4.7 Conclusion

In this Chapter, the W-band imaging system requirement on the amplifier is analyzed. A high gain W-band amplifier with bandpass magnitude response is designed in 0.13 µm BiCMOS technology. The implemented amplifier has obtained a gain of > 45 dB in band, noise figure of 6.0 to 8.1 dB, high selectivity and power consumption of 19 mW in 0.13 µm BiCMOS which can help the TPR achieve a <0.5-K *NE* ΔT . Moreover, the amplifier is expected to simplify the frontend design with its high gain and selectivity.

CHAPTER 5

High Gain Cascode Stage Utilizing a Passive Compensation Network

5.1 Introduction

As aforementioned in Chapter 4, high gain is needed for the low noise amplifier (LNA) in imaging receivers to enhance sensitivity. The Miller-effect is one of the main reasons which limit the f_T and the gain performance of the single stage. Although ultra-high gain can be obtained using the positive feedback at the base of the common base HBT, the stability of amplifier is degraded and additional passive shielding structures are needed. This chapter explores a neutralization method to enhance the fundamental performance of the device, MAG, without sacrificing any stability or noise figure. Meanwhile, by applying this method on the cascode stage, the highest MAG/MSG reported is achieved by the single stage.

The performance of the classic neutralization method using a tapped transformer in series with a capacitor is stated to be unattractive due to the poor quality of on-chip transformers [42]. In addition, it may also suffer from the relatively narrow bandwidth of the transformer. An easy way to cancel the 97

Miller-capacitance at high frequency is to use cross-coupled differential common emitter pairs [10], [42], [74]. This method features less parasitic effects and obviates the need for large additional inductors or transformers. However, the maximum stable gain has been demonstrated to be less than the normal cascode [10]. In addition, the noise figure of the differential pair is normally higher than its single-ended counterpart under the same power consumption. Cascode stage can lower the output impedance of the common emitter HBT (T_1) and reduce the influence caused by Miller-effect. It features high output impedance, high gain and high reverse isolation. Nevertheless, the Miller-effect still has not been totally eliminated, and its influence on gain performance still exists. Active cascode [81] introducing a negative gain at the base of the common base HBT (T_2) can boost the output impedance and gain of the cascode. The limitation is that the gain falls tremendously with increasing frequency, and the feedback loop may not be stable in all cases. It may also introduce more noise source if it is used for low noise amplifier design. Additional power consumption and more parasitic effects introduced may also make this topology unattractive for high frequency operation. Using an inductor for parallel resonance with C_{bc} has also been reported for amplifier design [82] and VCO design [83]. This inductor can resonate out the C_{bc} (or C_{gd} in CMOS) so as to improve the balanced amplifier's gain and VCO's phase noise. Nevertheless, the cancelling effect greatly relies on the Q-factor of the on-chip inductor and the cancellation is only effective around the resonating frequency. More importantly, a DC blocking capacitor in series with the inductor is needed for correct biasing, and this large capacitor might introduce more parasitic coupling.



Figure 5.1: The proposed cascode stage.

This section proposes a gain enhanced cascode topology by connecting a passive compensation network in parallel with C_{bc} . of T_1 . As shown in Figure 5.1, the compensation network consists of a passive phase inverter with two capacitors connected to its two different terminals. Their capacitances are the same and are slightly smaller than $2C_{bc1}$. It is demonstrated that by using this new Capacitor-Phase inverter-Capacitor Network (CPCN), the gain performance of single cascode stage can be enhanced in a wide bandwidth without penalty on noise figure and stability. To evaluate the usability, a cascode stage utilizing the new passive compensation network is implemented in a 0.13 µm BiCMOS process.

5.2 Analysis and Comparison of MAG/MSG

5.2.1 Maximum Available Gain With and Without Miller-Effect



Figure 5.2: Hybrid- π model of cascode stage with considering base-collector capacitor.

The following discussions and investigations are based on cascode topologies since cascode topology demonstrates a potential to obtain higher gain than common emitter topology under the same biasing conditions. The common base HBT (T_2) can provide a low resistive load for the commonemitter HBT (T_1), so as to reduce the gain of T_1 and greatly desensitize the cascode performance from Miller-capacitance, C_{be1} . Nevertheless, the Millereffect on the input tuning network still exists and the elimination of detuning is not perfect. More specifically, C_{bc1} cannot be totally offset by T_2 in the cascade; T_2 can only provide a high isolation between the output node and this Miller-capacitor. And C_{bc1} still exhibits negative behaviors such as loading the output node of T_1 and decreases gain, detunes the output tank and can even cause instability of T_1 . As such, a theoretical analysis is conducted based on the HBT models in Figure 5.2. Using KVL and KCL, we find that the gain of the single stage can be expressed as (5.1):

$$\left|A_{V}\right| = \frac{g_{m1} - Y_{bc1} \cdot g_{m2} + r_{ce2}^{-1} Z_{L}}{g_{m2} + Y_{bc1} + r_{ce1}^{-1} + r_{ce2}^{-1} + Z_{be2}^{-1} \cdot Y_{bc2} Z_{L} + Z_{L} / r_{ce2} + 1 - Z_{L} / r_{ce2} g_{m2} + r_{ce2}^{-1}}\right|$$
(5.1)

where Z_{be1} and Z_{be2} denote the base-emitter impedance of T_1 and T_2 respectively. C_{be} is the base-emitter junction capacitance, C_{bc} is the basecollector junction capacitance, and Z_L is the load impedances. As shown in equation (5.1), the Y_{bc1} terms in both the numerator and the denominator are negative. Therefore, the cancellation of this C_{bc1} will result in an enhanced gain of the cascode stage. In the absence of C_{bc1} , the new gain expression can be expressed as equation (5.2):

$$\left|A_{V}\right|_{b} = \left|\frac{g_{m1} \cdot g_{m2} + r_{ce2}^{-1} Z_{L}}{g_{m2} + r_{ce1}^{-1} + r_{ce2}^{-1} + Z_{be2}^{-1} \cdot Y_{bc2}Z_{L} + Z_{L}/r_{ce2} + 1 - Z_{L}/r_{ce2} g_{m2} + r_{ce2}^{-1}}\right|$$
(5.2)

5.2.2 Description of the Compensation Network

As shown in Figure 5.1, the CPCN consists of a passive phase inverter connected in series with two capacitors with capacitance value around $2C_{bc1}$. The phase inverter belongs to a pure passive network and can introduce 180 degree phase shift in a wide bandwidth. The two capacitors, C_1 and C_2 , with value of $2C_{bc1}$ in series will result in a total capacitance of C_{bc1} . One of the reasons that we use two capacitors in series is due to the parallel strip topology of the phase inverter (as will be shown in Section 5.3) which needs DC blocking at both terminals. Another reason is that a larger capacitance results in better immunity from process variation. Ideally, the whole CPCN is equivalent to a negative capacitor with an absolute value of C_{bc1} .

5.2.3 Miller-Capacitance Cancelling Effect Caused by Non-ideality



Figure 5.3: Equivalent circuit between the base and collector of T1: (a) CPCN (b) Inductor parallel resonating network.

Given in Figure 5.3 are the equivalent passive circuits connected between the base and collector of T_1 . To derive the two-port Y-matrix of the networks between node b and c, an ABCD matrix is adopted in the analysis. The ABCD matrix of the CPCN network can be presented as equation (5.3): $\begin{bmatrix} A & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix}_{a1} = \begin{bmatrix} \cos(180^\circ + \alpha) + Z_{c_n} \cdot jY_0 \sin(180^\circ + \alpha) & 2Z_{c_n} \cdot \cos(180^\circ + \alpha) + j\sin(180^\circ + \alpha)(Y_0 \cdot Z_{c_n}^2 + Z_0) \\ jY_0 \sin(180^\circ + \alpha) & Z_{c_n} \cdot jY_0 \sin(180^\circ + \alpha) + \cos(180^\circ + \alpha) \end{bmatrix}$ (5.3)

Hence the admittance matrix between nodes b and c can be derived as:

$$Y_{bc_{a}} = Y_{bc_{a1}} + Y_{bc_{a2}}$$

$$= \frac{-1}{2Z_{c_{n}} \cdot \cos(180^{\circ} + \alpha) + j\sin(180^{\circ} + \alpha)(Y_{0} \cdot Z_{c_{n}}^{2} + Z_{0})} + Y_{c_{bc}}$$
(5.4)

where α denotes the phase error of the phase inverter, Q_{un} denotes the unloaded quality factor, and Z_{Cn} denotes the impedance of capacitors C_1 or C_2 . If the phase inverter is ideal ($\alpha = 0^\circ$), from equation (5.4) we get $[Y_{bc}]_a = 0$.

For case (b), the compensation network consists of an inductor in series with a DC blocking capacitor, C_3 . The capacitor C_3 is assumed to be ideal (large enough and loss less) and it can be ignored in AC signal response. Hence, the *ABCD* matrix can be expressed as:

$$\begin{bmatrix} A & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix}_{b_1} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & R_L + jX_L \\ 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix}$$
(5.5)

where R_L and X_L are the impedance and reactance of the inductor respectively.

$$Y_{bc\ b} = Y_{bc\ b1} + Y_{bc\ b2}$$

= $\frac{Q_{un}}{(1+Q_{um}^2)\cdot X_L} + j \left(\frac{X_L / Q_{un}}{(X_L / Q_{un})^2 + X_L^2} + B_{C_{bc}} \right)$ (5.6)

where Q_{un} denotes the unloaded quality factor.

If the inductance resonates with C_{bcl} at frequency ω , then

$$\omega = 1 / \sqrt{1 + 1/Q_{un} LC_{bc}}$$
(5.7)

It should be noted that the $[Y_{21}]_b$ still has the real part $Q_{un}/[(1+Q_{un}^2)\cdot X_L]$ in the first term in equation (5.6). This indicates that by using an inductor for C_{bc} cancellation, it also introduces parasitic resistances in the feedback loop.

By applying equations (5.4) and (5.6) into equation (5.1) respectively, the gain of the two different cascode stages can be estimated. If we define the equivalent collector-base capacitance after cancellation by networks (a) and (b)

in Figure 5.3 as $(C_{bc})_a$ and $(C_{bc})_b$ respectively, they can be used to evaluate the C_{bc} cancelling effect. Using a SiGe HBT, with emitter length of 0.13 µm, emitter width of 6.8 µm and biasing current of 4.0 mA connected with the above two different compensation networks, $(C_{bc})_a$ and $(C_{bc})_b$ are estimated by simulation and the results are shown in Figure 5.4.



Figure 5.4. Comparison of the simulated C_{bc} among default Cascode, inductor parallel-resonating Cascode and Cascode with a CPCN.

As shown in Figure 5.4, the default C_{bc} is around 8.0 to 10 *f*F from 70 to 150 GHz. It is observed that C_{bc} decreases gradually with increasing frequency. With the use of a CPCN, $(C_{bc})_a$ can be reduced to a value of ± 0.8 *f*F if the phase error is zero. Furthermore, $(C_{bc})_a$ can track the frequency response of the default C_{bc} well. If α increases to -10° , $(C_{bc})_a$ could have a larger variation, from -0.7 *f*F@150 GHz to 2 *f*F@70 GHz. In addition, another method using parallel-resonating inductor is also evaluated. Four inductors, with inductance

of 260 pH, 320 pH, 380 pH and 540 pH with unloaded Q factors (Q_{un}) of 5, 15 and 25 are utilized to cancel the default C_{bc} respectively. The simulation results revealed that $(C_{bc})_b$ changes from inductive to capacitive rapidly with increasing frequency. Good cancellation only occurs at the specified resonating frequency points. More specifically, $(C_{bc})_b$ with a Q_{un} of 5 inductor demonstrated a slightly flatter response as compared to $(C_{bc})_b$ with using a Q_{un} of 15 inductors as well as a Q_{un} of 25 inductors. Herein, the capacitance cancelling bandwidth, defined by the frequency range at which $C_{\rm bc}$ has 10 % variation, is denoted as $BW_{\pm 10\%}$. $BW_{\pm 10\%}$ is approximately 51 GHz using CPCN ($\alpha=0$) while around 14 GHz using inductor cancelling (320 pH, Q_{un} =25). This indicates that the CPCN can achieve about 3.6 times BW_{±10%} of the parallel-resonating inductor. Furthermore, it should be noted that the C_3 in Figure 5.3 (b) cannot be ideal in the real implementation. The large area required for the capacitor and parasitic coupling exists between the large patterns in the layout could introduce more parasitic coupling and further deteriorate its effectiveness.

Meanwhile, as shown in Figure 5.4, the $(C_{bc})_a$ is below 2 *f*F for using a CPCN network even though α is as high as $\pm 10^{\circ}$. Considering that $\alpha = 10^{\circ}$ is equivalent to the phase shift of a transmission line with length = 52 µm and $Z_o=50 \ \Omega$ at 90 GHz in this process. This also reveals that the CPCN cancellation has a good tolerance for process violation.



Figure 5.5: Comparison of the simulated MSG of three topologies -Normal Cascode, Cascode using a parallel-resonating inductor ($Ind = 320 \text{ pH}, Q_{un} = 15$) and Cascode with a CPCN (Passive phase inverter + two 16.9 *f*F MIM capacitors).



Figure 5.6: Simulated MSG of the Cascode with a CPCN changes with the CPCN loss for frequency from 80 - 100 GHz.

The MSG of three cascode topologies are simulated and compared in Figure 5.5. The cascode using a parallel-resonating inductor demonstrates slightly higher gain than normal cascode at frequencies above 83 GHz. In the mean time, the cascode with a CPCN can achieve a higher MSG in the whole frequency range as compared with the normal cascode. For instance, the MSG can be enhanced by around 3.5 dB at 75 GHz and 2.2 dB at 110 GHz. Also, this MSG is considerably larger than the cascode using a parallel-resonating inductor which introduces 5 dB more MSG at 75 GHz and 1.3 dB more MSG at 110 GHz. The passive loss is of concern for millimeter-wave circuits design and it may deteriorate the circuit performance greatly. The influence of CPCN loss on the gain enhancing performance is estimated by simulation. As shown in Figure 5.6, the MSG decreases with increasing CPCN loss increasing and saturates when CPCN loss further increases to 10 dB. Intuitively, this phenomenon can be interpreted as the feedback effect fades if CPCN loss increases. This reduces the effectiveness in cancelling C_{bc} . Moreover, by analyzing the simulation results at 90 GHz, if the CPCN loss can be maintained below ~ 6.5 dB, the cascode with a CPCN can demonstrate superior gain than a normal cascode. This suggests a wide boundary condition for CPCN use since the total loss introduced by the phase inverter and capacitors in the CPCN are typically below 3 dB according to the measurement results.

107



Figure 5.7: Gain circle and noise circle for input matching

Besides the gain improvement brought by the CPCN network, the noise figure of the cascade stage could also be influenced. The primary RF noise sources in bipolar transistors are base-current and collector current shot noise and base resistance induced thermal noise. It should be noted that the CPCN is a pure passive network that will not introduce additional noise source except for a minor conductor loss. This loss is a common phenomenon in other passive components and inter-connections. Thick top metal layers or parallel metal layers can be used for the CPCN network implementation to minimize the loss. Therefore, based on the noise figure expression in [42], the noise figure of the cascode can be presented as:

$$F = F_{\min} + \frac{R_n}{G_s} \Big[(G_s - G_{opt})^2 + (B_s - B_{opt})^2 \Big]$$
(5.8)

where

108

$$NF_{\min} \approx 1 + \frac{g_m}{g_o^2} \left(\frac{1}{R_p} + \frac{g_m}{\beta} \right)$$
$$+ \frac{g_m^2}{g_o^2} \sqrt{2g_m r_b} \sqrt{\frac{1}{g_m^2} \left(\frac{g_o^2}{\beta} + \frac{1}{R_p^2} \right) + \left(\frac{f}{f_T} \right)^2}$$

$$g_o = g_m - 1/R_P$$

$$R_{p} = R_{cond} + \frac{1}{(2\pi f)^{2} (C_{bc})_{default}^{2} R_{cond}}$$

 β is current gain, r_b is the base resistance, g_m is the transconductance and R_{cond} is the conductor loss.

The cancellation of C_{bc} can improve NF_{min} through $f_{\rm T}$ boosting. In this case, the noise figure change is similar to the amplifier with a parallel resistive feedback. From simulation, the NF_{min} using the CPCN is around 5.8 dB @ 90 GHz which is 0.25 dB higher than normal cascode. The simulation setup is the same as the previous equivalent capacitance estimation. Besides a slight increase of NF_{min} due to the conductor loss, the factors that may influence the amplifier noise figure significantly are the source Conductance (G_s) and Susceptance (B_s) change. It is well known that the noise figure and gain of the first stage have an equal contribution to the total amplifier noise figure, and the source reflection coefficient (Γ_s) is usually chosen so that the gain performance and noise figure are balanced. As shown in Figure 5.7, the optimum noise and gain reflection coefficient approach each other by the cascode using a CPCN, which is an extra benefit of the CPCN. Moreover, the gain circle expands considerably, which could bring about more tolerance for simultaneous matching. The above phenomenon is similar to the method of

simultaneous noise and gain matching using common source parallel feedback (CSPF) in [84]. In summary, the final achievable *NF* is determined by both the optimization of the input matching network and the optimization of the three-dimensional structure of the CPCN.

Meanwhile, the cancellation of C_{bc} can also enhance stability. Reverse isolation of T_1 is increased due to the cancellation of C_{bc} which could enhance stability based on the well-known Rollet Stability Factor criterion. From simulation, the *K* factor of cascode with a CPCN is considerably higher than a normal cascode. This observation tallies with the cancelled C_{bc} and increased reverse isolation.



5.3 Implementation of the Phase Inverter and Cascode Stage



Figure 5.8: (a) Back-End-of-Line detail of the process; (b) Passive phase inverter structure; (c) Micro-photograph.

The detail of back-end-of-line in this process is depicted in Figure 5.8 (a). This process offers two thick metal layers (*AM*, *LY*) and three thin-metal layers (M_1 – M_3). The top 4 µm thick metal layer (*AM*) is employed for signal lines and the 0.4 µm thick bottom metal layer (M_1) is used for the ground plane. The height from M_1 to *AM* is around 11.32 µm.



Figure 5.9. Phase responses of the phase inverter and through microstrip line without swap.

Until now, various passive phase inverters have been reported [85]-[87]. Among them, we have chosen a topology that consumes minimal chip area. The structure of the passive phase inverter is shown in Figure 5.8 (b). Basically, the 180° phase shift is realized by inter-changing the signal line and ground line of the two encountered parallel strip lines through via holes. Then, the parallel strip line is transformed to microstrip line. As shown in Figure 5.8 (b), W decides the reflection coefficient and can influence the matching impedances. L is optimized to compromise the consumed area and the bandwidth of the phase inverter. The minimum d is constrained by the fabrication precision. Previously, this Parallel-strip phase inverter has been used in microstrip filter design on PCB [86], [87]. This structure is proven to be able to implement phase inverting in a wide bandwidth on the silicon substrate. The micro-photograph of the phase inverter has been shown in Figure 5.8 (c). 1.25 µm thick LY layer is used for the signal line (top line) while M_1 - M_3 are stacked by vias and used for ground line (bottom line). Thrushort de-embedding method was used to de-embed the effects of the interconnections and G-S-G pads outside the reference planes [80]. The measured phase shift of this phase inverter is shown in Figure 5.9. More than 18 GHz (from around 79 - 97 GHz) BW $\alpha_{=\pm 10^{\circ}}$ is obtained by the phase inverter. The measured insertion loss of this phase inverter is around 1.9 dB around W-band. The higher loss might be because the low loss top metal layer (AM) is not used for the phase inverter design due to the minimum spacing requirement of AM layer in this process.



Figure 5.10. Micrograph of the proposed Cascode stage.

T_{1}/T_{2}	C ₁ /C ₂	W	L_{f}	L
130 nm×6.8µm	16.9 <i>fF</i>	16.4 µm	42 µm	48 µm

TABLE 5.1: Design Values of the New Cascode

Figure 5.10 depicts the architecture of the fabricated *CPCN* using the prescribed phase inverter. C_1 and C_2 have the same value as $2C_{bc1}$. Two additional feed lines, L_f , are added between the input and output of the T_1 to compensate the phase shift caused by L. The transmission line between T_I and T_2 are formed using metal in AM layer. T_1 and T_2 sizes are both $2 \times 3.4 \ \mu m \times 0.13 \ \mu m$. The cascode stage is biased with a supply voltage of 1.5 Volts and a biasing current of around 4 mA. Since a minor part of the base-collector capacitance is due to the parasitic coupling between base and collector feed lines, transistor shielding [73] is used for both T_I and T_2 to reduce this somewhat un-predictable effect. The whole structure is optimized in the full-wave 3-D electromagnetic High Frequency Structure Simulator (ANSIS HFSS).



Figure 5. 11. Schematic of a cascaded amplifier using the new cascode stage.

A four-stage cascaded amplifier is designed utilizing the proposed cascode stages in W-band as shown in Figure 5. 11. The inter-stage matching networks consist of shunt transmission lines in series with capacitors. The source impedances of all the stages are matched for low noise while the output matching network is designed for maximum gain performance. The Γ_L of the former stage and Γ_S of the following stage are adjusted to be almost in the same resistive circle in the Smith chart so as to avoid the long series transmission line in the matching networks. The design was targeted for around 7 GHz BW to make sure the band is in the gain-enhanced frequency range. To obtain higher simulation accuracy, all the passive transmission lines, capacitors, phase inverters and shielding structures were evaluated together in ANSYS HFSS. Parasitics in the HBTs and surrounding passive connections are evaluated through Assura RC extraction and post layout simulation.



5.4 Measurement Results

Figure 5.12: Measurement setup for the new cascode characterization.

Shown in Figure 5.12 is the measurement setup for the cascode stage characterization. On-wafer measurements of S-parameters were performed using Cascade Infinity 100-µm ground-signal-ground (G-S-G) probes on both R&S ZVA 50 extended 110-GHz VNA system and Anritsu ME7808B extended 110-GHz Vector Network Analyzer (VNA) system. Calibration was carried out using a line-reflect-reflect-match (LRRM) calibration technique with WinCal software and Impedance Standard Substrate (ISS) supplied by Cascade Microtech. W-Band bias tees are used to provide the biasing voltage for the cascode stage characterization. The same de-embedding method is used as aforementioned.



Figure 5.13: Simulated and measured maximum stable gain of the new Cascode stage.

The measured and simulated MSG and S21 are shown in Figure 5.13. It is observed that the cascode stage is able to achieve maximum stable gain above 19 dB from 80 to 97 GHz. For frequency below 80 GHz, the maximum gain

reduces gradually. This is because the feedline with length of *L* is designed to be small to save area, which limits the phase precision of the phase inverter at low frequencies. The MSG of the normal cascode is also simulated to compare with the proposed cascode. The proposed cascode demonstrated superior gain over the conventional topology from 81 GHz to above 100 GHz. For example, it can increase by more than 2 dB the MSG at 85 GHz and 5 dB the MSG at 97 GHz. However, besides the MSG of the single stage, the amplifier gain that can be achieved also depends on the choice of the matching network design strategy (matching for noise, gain or bandwidth of the amplifier), and loss of external passive elements.

The amplifier achieves a noise figure of 7.3 - 8 dB from 83 GHz to 91 GHz with around 1.5 V × 16 mA power consumption. The measured peak gain by this noise measurement system is around 36 dB which is higher than VNA measurement. The reason for the 2 dB gain difference in the two different types of the measurement might be because the VNA system is not able to be calibrated with enough low input power (normally around -20 dBm) to guarantee that the LNA is not saturated. To make a fair comparison of cascode stages, TABLE 5.2 outlines the performance of cascode amplifiers operating around W-band including this amplifier and other previously published state-of-the-art amplifiers working at similar bands and fabricated in processes with similar $f_{\rm T}$. Overall, using a supply voltage as low as 1.5 V, this amplifier achieved a peak gain of 34.2 dB and a minimum noise figure of around 8.0 dB without introducing distinct penalty on noise figure and stability.

116

Ref	Technology	Peak Gain (dB)	Topology	3 dB Bandwidth (GHz)	Noise Figure (dB)	Power Consumption (mW)	VDD (V)
[16]	65 nm CMOS	27 @ 88 GHz	5 CAS	75 - 89	6.8-10	43.2	1.2
[55]	65 nm CMOS	25.3 @ 117.5 GHz	4 CAS	87 - 100	6-8.3	96	1.7
[56]	65 nm CMOS	13.5 @ 81 GHz	3 CAS	75 - 88.5	6.4-8.4	47	1.5
[88]	0.18 μm SiGe BiCMOS	19.5 @ 83 GHz	2 differential CAS	76.4 - 85.3*	N.A	1325	3.2
[12]	0.13 μm SiGe BiCMOS	14 @ 89 GHz*	3 differential CAS	86 - 93*	N.A.	119.8	3.3
[89]	90 nm CMOS	17.4 @ 91 GHz	3 CAS	86 - 108	N.A	54	2.5
[90]	0.18 μm SiGe BiCMOS	14.5 @ 77 GHz	Cascode + CE	65 - 85	< 8	37	3.3/1.5
[91]	45 nm CMOS SOI	12 @ 84 GHz	2 CAS	75 - 90*	N.A	122*	2
This Work	0.13 μm SiGe BiCMOS	34.2 @ 86.2 GHz	4 CAS with CPCN	83 - 91	7.3 - 8.0	24	1.5

TABLE 5.2: Performance of Cascode Amplifiers Round W-Band

* Estimated from description or measured graph.

5.5 Conclusion

This chapter proposes a cascode stage for millimeter-wave operation using a new Miller-capacitor cancelling method. The proposed compensation networks, CPCN, can eliminate the Miller-effect and enhance the gain performance in a wide bandwidth. The gain-enhanced bandwidth of the new cascode can be extended if more area can be consumed for the phase inverter implementation. A four stage amplifier design based on this cascode stage demonstrated good gain and noise performance for millimeter-wave operation. This CPCN also has a potential to be used in the other building blocks that need to minimize Miller-effect.

CHAPTER 6

Conclusions

Due to the high operating frequency and limited performance of current silicon processes, millimeter-wave amplifiers and related system designs have encountered a lot of challenges. In this thesis, the study was mainly aimed to develop high efficiency and high power millimeter-wave CMOS PAs and high gain W-band BiCMOS LNAs. State-of-the-art performances were obtained using new circuit techniques which are beneficial for the current millimeter-wave systems.

6.1 60-GHz CMOS Power Amplifier Design

This thesis proposes an intuitive guidance to simplify the design of feedback network in a millimeter-wave differential amplifier based on Yparameter network analysis. The criterion of judging unilateralization has been analyzed and verified by a 60 GHz power amplifier in 90 nm CMOS process. Moreover, it has been found that the PA working status can vary from weak to intermediate neutralization, then unilateralization, and, finally, overneutralization by increasing the value of neutralization capacitor.

Based on the deep-neutralized differential amplifying pairs, another PA fabricated in 65 nm CMOS process uses a band-tunable circuit to adapt to different channels (according to the millimeter-wave physical-layer specification in IEEE Standard 802.15.3c) in use, whereas high gain and high efficiency can be achieved in a narrow bandwidth by high-Q matching and deep neutralization. The amplifier can provide high gain and high efficiency for each individual channel rather than try to obtain such performance over the whole band. Based on this concept, the fabricated band-tunable PA in 65-nm CMOS technology shows an ability to change the peak gain from 59.0 to 53.5 GHz. The maximum output power is 12.3 dBm in the high-frequency band. The peak PAE is 20.4% with 17.1-dB gain and 17.2% with 16.2-dB gain for high- and low-frequency bands, respectively. Compared to the 60 GHz PAs using distributed-active-transformers (DAT), this PA can obtain higher PAE since less power is dissipated on the passive power-splitting and combing networks. On the other hand, compared with 60 GHz PAs using advanced process (for instance: silicon-on-insulator (SOI) CMOS processes), the cost of this power amplifier is lower as the proposed PA topology is processindependent. Since the four channels in IEEE Standard 802.15.3c are not used simultaneously, thus the 20 % PAE achieved by this PA is the highest among all 60 GHz PAs in the real usage based on normal CMOS process. Although this PA has already achieved the 10 dBm output power requirement of IEEE Standard 802.15.3c, the main limitation of this proposed PA topology is the relatively lower output power compared with DAT-based PA. If the millimeter-wave PA is used in the other applications with higher output power

requirement, the band-tunable architecture together with DAT-based powercombining output stage can be utilized to achieve a balance between PAE and output power.

6.2 W-band Low Noise Amplifier Design

The W-band LNA is a key part in the W-band total power radiometer which dominates the system noise figure (NF) and gain. Through the system analysis, the dynamic ranges in imaging systems need to be shifted to lower power levels compared to communication systems. Therefore, much excessive power can be saved for RF blocks through lower biasing current. A 94 GHz LNA design with gain of 45 dB and noise figure of 7.2 dB at 94 GHz and bandwidth of above 20 GHz is demonstrated. For the first time, gain boosted cascode and SC-GCPW are used in the W-Band LNA to achieve high gain and low noise performance for imaging applications. Meanwhile, elaborate layout design techniques including cascode shielding structure, lossy inter-stage matching, reverse isolation shielding walls and DC biasing tubes are used for the stability enhancement. This is the first W-band LNA obtaining above 45 dB gain on silicon which can greatly reduce the $NE\Delta T$ of total power radiometer. One possible drawback of this LNA design is the low output power since it is aimed for the low-power level imaging application. Thus, this output power may not be enough for communication system applications. However, through sizing of the later stages and increasing of biasing current, the output power can be increased and high gain can be maintained by the gain-boosting technique.

121

A new millimeter-wave gain boosting method utilizing passive compensation network is also developed. This technique can help increase the gain performance through Miller-effect cancellation and will not penalise the noise figure and stability performance. The cancelling effect at low frequency is limited and restricted by the provided chip area. Also, the model precision of the transistor and passive connection are important to the success of this technique. Diligence is needed for the optimization of these passive connections. It is promising to develop high performance amplifier, oscillator or the other building blocks based on the proposed Miller-effect cancellation method.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- U. R. Pfeiffer, E. Ojefors, A. Lisauskas, and H. G. Roskos, "Opportunities for silicon at mmWave and Terahertz frequencies," in *IEEE Bipolar/BiCMOS Circuits and Technology Meeting*, Oct. 2008, pp.149-156, 13-15
- [2] FCC Table. Available at: http://transition.fcc.gov/oet/spectrum/table /fcctable.pdf
- [3] S. P. Voinigescu, T. O. Dickson, R. Beerkens, I. Khalid, and P. Westergaard, "A comparison of Si CMOS, SiGe BiCMOS, and InP HBT technologies for high-speed and millimeter-wave ICs," *in 5th Silicon Monolithic Integrated Circuits in RF Systems Topical Meeting*, Sep. 2004, pp.111–114.
- [4] A. Ezzedine, "Advances in Microwave and Millimeter-wave Integrated Circuits" *in National Radio Science Conference*, pp. 1-8, NRSC March 2007.
- [5] A. M. Niknejad and H. Hashemi, mm-Wave Silicon Technology: 60GHz and Beyond. New York: Springer, 2008.
- [6] T. Yao, M. Q. Gordon, K. K. W. Tang, K. H. K. Yau, M. T. Yang, P. Schvan, and S. P. Voinigescu, "Algorithmic design of CMOS LNAs and PAs for 60-GHz radio," *IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 42, no.5, pp. 1044–1057, May 2007.
- [7] Y. Jin, M. A. T. Sanduleanu, and J. R. Long, "A wideband millimeterwave power amplifier with 20 dB linear power gain and 8

dBm maximum saturated output power," *IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 43, no. 7, pp. 1553–1562, Jul. 2008.

- [8] D. Chowdhury, P. Reynaert, and A. Niknejad, "A 60 GHz 1 V +12.3 dBm transformer-coupled wideband PA in 90 nm CMOS," in *IEEE Int. Solid-States Circuits Conf Dig. Tech. Papers*, 2008, pp.560–561.
- [9] T. LaRocca, J. Y-C. Liu, and M-C. F. Chang, "60 GHz CMOS Amplifiers Using Transformer-Coupling and Artificial Dielectric Differential Transmission Lines for Compact Design," *IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits*, vol.44, no.5, pp.1425-1435, May 2009.
- [10] W. L. Chan and J. R. Long, "A 58-65 GHz Neutralized CMOS Power Amplifier With PAE Above 10% at 1-V Supply," *IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 45, no.3, pp. 554-564, March 2010.
- [11] A. Siligaris, Y. Hamada, C. Mounet, C. Raynaud, B. Martineau, N. Deparis, N. Rolland, M. Fukaishi, and P. Vincent, "A 60 GHz power amplifier with 14.5 dBm saturation power and 25% peak PAE in CMOS 65 nm SOI," in *Proc. Eur. Solid-State Circuits Conf.*, 2009, pp. 168–171.
- [12] E. Ojefors and U. R. Pfeiffer, "A 94-GHz monolithic front-end for imaging arrays in SiGe:C technology," in *Proc. Microwave Integrated Circuit Conf.*, Oct. 2008, pp. 422–425.
- [13] J. W. May and G. M. Rebeiz, "A W-band SiGe 1.5 V LNA for imaging applications," in *Proc. IEEE Radio Freq. Integr. Circuits Symp.*, 2008, pp. 241–244.
- [14] J. J. Lynch, H. P. Moyer, J. H. Schaffner, Y. Royter, M. Sokolich,
B. Hughes, Y. J. Yoon, and J. N. Schulman, "Passive millimeter-wave imaging module with preamplified zero-bias detection," *IEEE Trans. Microw. Theory Tech.*, vol. 56, no. 7, pp. 1592–1600, Jul. 2008.

- [15] J. W. May and G. M. Rebeiz, "High-performance W-band SiGe RFICs for passive millimeter-wave imaging," in *Proc. IEEE Radio Freq. Integr. Circuits Symp.*, Boston, MA, Jun. 2009, pp. 437–440.
- [16] A. Tomkins, P. Garcia, and S. P. Voinigescu, "A passive W-band imaging receiver in 65-nm bulk CMOS," *IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 45, no. 10, pp. 1981–1991,Oct. 2010.
- [17] L. Gilreath, V. Jain, H.-C. Yao, L. Zheng, and P. Heydari, "A94-GHz passive imaging receiver using a balanced LNA with embedded Dicke switch," in *Proc. IEEE RFIC Symp.*, *May 2010, pp. 79–82.*
- [18] C. D. Dietlein, A. Luukanen, F. Meyer, Z. Popovic, and E. N. Grossman, "Phenomenology of passive broadband terahertz images," the 4th ESA Millimeter Wave Technol. Applicat. Workshop, Espoo, Finland, 2006.
- [19] B. Razavi, "Design of millimeter-wave CMOS radios: A tutorial," *IEEE Trans. Circuits Syst. I*, vol. 56, no. 1, pp. 4–16, 2009.
- [20] S. J. Mason, "Power gain in feedback amplifiers," *IRE Trans. Circuit Theory*, vol. CT-1, no. 2, pp. 20–25, Jun. 1954.
- [21] G. Gonzalez, Microwave Transistor Amplifiers Analysis and Design,2nd ed. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Prentice-Hall, 1997.
- [22] C. Cheng, "Neutralization and unilateralization," *IRE Trans. Circuit Theory*, vol. CT-2, no. 2, pp. 138–145, Jun. 1955.

- [23] M. S. Gupta, "Power gain in feedback amplifiers, a classic revisited," *IEEE Trans. Microw. Theory Tech.*, vol. 40, no. 5, pp. 864–879, May1 992.
- [24] M. P. van der Heijden, L. C. N. De Vreede, and J. N. Burghartz, "On the design of unilateral dual-loop feedback low-noise amplifiers with simultaneous noise, impedance, and IIP3 match," *IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits.*, vol. 39, no. 10, pp. 1727–1736, Oct. 2004.
- [25] Z. Tsai, K. Sun, G. D. Vendelin, and H. Wang, "A new feedback method for power amplifier with unilateralization and improved output return loss", *IEEE Trans. Microw. Theory Tech.*, Vol 54, Issue 4, pp.1590– 1597, June 2006.
- [26] S. J. Butler and R. J. Regan, "High-frequency, high-gain, push-pull amplifier circuit (Patent style)," U.S. Patent 4 647 867, Mar 3, 1987.
- [27] C. Liang and B. Razavi, "Systematic transistor and inductor modeling for millimeter-wave design," *IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 44, no. 2, pp. 450–457, Feb. 2009.
- [28] K. K. Beom and K. Lee, "A new simultaneous noise and input power matching technique for monolithic LNA's using cascode feedback," *Microwave Theory and Techniques*, vol.45, no.9, pp.1627-1629, Sep 1997
- [29] I. Aoki, S. D. Kee, D. B. Rutledge, and A. Hajimiri, "Distributed active transformer-a new power-combining and impedance transformation technique," *IEEE Trans. Microwave Theory Tech.*, vol. 50, no. 1, pp. 316–331, Jan. 2002.

- [30] M. Niknejad, M. Bohsali, E. Adabi, and B. Heydari, "Integrated circuit transmission-line transformer power combiner for millimeter-wave applications," *Electronics Letters*, vol. 43, no. 5, pp. 47–48, Mar. 2007.
- [31] J. Brinkhoff, K. Kok, K. Kang, and F. Lin, "Scalable Transmission Line and Inductor Models for CMOS Millimeter-Wave Design," *IEEE Trans. Microw. Theory Tech.*, Vol.56, no.12, pp.2954-2962, Dec. 2008
- [32] J. Brinkhoff, D. D. Pham, K. Kang, and F. Lin, "A new six-port transformer modeling methodology applied to 10 dBm 60 GHz CMOS ASK transmitter designs," *IEEE Trans. Microwave Theory Tech.*, Vol.58, no.2, pp.297-309, Feb. 2010.
- [33] F. Lin, J. Brinkhoff, K. Kang, D. D. Pham, and X. Yuan, "A low power 60GHz OOK transceiver system in 90nm CMOS with innovative on chip AMC antenna," in *IEEE Asian. Solid-State Circuits Conf 2009. Dig. Tech. Papers*, Nov. 2009 pp.349-352.
- [34] M. Tanomura, Y. Hamada, S. Kishimoto, M. Ito, N. Orihashi, K. Maruhashi, and H. Shimawaki, "TX and RX front-ends for 60GHz band in 90nm standard bulk CMOS," in *IEEE Int. Solid-State Circuits Conf. Dig. Tech. Papers*, 2008, pp. 558–635.
- [35] J. W. Lai and V. G. Alberto, "A 1V 17.9dBm 60GHz power amplifier in standard 65nm CMOS," in IEEE Int. Solid-State Circuits Conf Dig. Tech. Papers, 2010, pp. 424-425.
- [36] U. R. Pfeiffer and D. Goren, "A 23-dBm 60-GHz distributed active transformer in a silicon process technology," *IEEE Trans. Microw. Theory Tech.*, vol. 55, no. 5, pp. 857–865, May 2007.

- [37] Y. N. Jen, J. H. Tsai, T. W. Huang, and H. Wang, "Design and analysis of a 55-71-GHz compact and broadband distributed active transformer power amplifier in 90-nm CMOS process," *IEEE Trans. Microw. Theory Tech.*, vol. 57, no.7, pp. 1637-1646, July 2009.
- [38] TG3c, IEEE Std 802.15.3c. [Online]. Available: http://www.ieee802. org/15/pub/TG3c.html.
- [39] H. Sjöland, "Improved switched tuning of differential CMOS VCOs," *IEEE Trans. Circuits Syst. II*, vol. 49, no. 5, pp. 352–355, May 2002.
- [40] X. J. Bi, Y. X. Guo, J. Brinkhoff, M. S. Leong, and F. Lin, "60GHz unilateralized CMOS differential amplifier," in *IEEE Int. Conf on Microwave and Millimeter Wave Technology Dig. Papers*, 2010, pp.204-207.
- [41] P. H. Young, Electronic Communication Techniques. (5th Edition) New Jersey:Macmillan, 2004, pp.30.
- [42] T. H. Lee, The Design of CMOS Radio-Frequency Integrated Circuits. Cambridge, U.K.: Cambridge Univ. Press, 1998.
- [43] N. Kurita and H. Kondoh, "60 GHz and 80 GHz wide band power amplifier MMICs in 90 nm CMOS technology," in *IEEE Radio Frequency Integrated Circuits Symp. Dig.*, Jun. 2009, pp. 39–42.
- [44] S. J. Mason, "Power gain in feedback amplifiers," *IRE Trans. Circuit Theory*, vol. CT-1, no. 2, pp. 20–25, June. 1954.
- [45] M. van der Heijden, M. Spirito, L. C. N. de Vreede, F. van Straten, and J.N. Burghartz, "A 2 GHz high-gain differential GaAs HBT driver

amplifier matched for high IP3," in Dig. *IEEE MTT-S 2003*, vol. 1, pp.235–238.

- [46] S. C. Cripps, RF Power Amplifiers for Wireless Communications, 2nd ed. Boston, MA: Artech House, 2006, pp.45.
- [47] A. Natarajan, S. K. Reynolds, M. Tsai, S. T. Nicolson, J. H. C. Zhan, K. G. Dong, D. X. Liu, Y. L. O. Huang, A. V. Garcia, and B. A. Floyd, "A Fully-Integrated 16-Element Phased-Array Receiver in SiGe BiCMOS for 60-GHz Communications," *IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 46, no.5, pp. 1059-1075, May 2011.
- [48] A. Budak, Passive and Active Network Analysis and Synthesis, Houghton Mifflin Company, 1974
- [49] ITRS-2009. [Online]. Available: http://public.itrs.net
- [50] M. Tiuri, "Radio astronomy receivers," *IEEE Trans. Antennas Propag.*, vol. 12, no. 7, pp. 930–938, Dec. 1964.
- [51] L. Zheng, L. Gilreath, V. Jain, and P. Heydari., "Design and analysis of a W-band detector in 0.18-µm SiGe BiCMOS," *IEEE Silicon Monolithic Integrated Circuits in RF Systems*, Jan. 2010.
- [52] H. Wang, W. Lam, T. N. Ton, D. C. W. Lo, and K. L. Tan, "A monolithic W-band preamplified diode detector," in *IEEE MTT-S Int. Microwave Symp.* Dig., 1993, pp. 167–170.
- [53] R. Gawande, R. Reeves, K. Cleary, A. C. Readhead, T. Gaier, P. Kangaslathi, L. Samoska, S. Church, M. Sieth, P. Voll, A. Harris, R. Lai, and S. Sarkozy "W-band Heterodyne Receiver Module with 27 K Noise

Temperature," in *IEEE MTT-S Int. Microwave Symp.* Dig., 2012, pp. 1–3.

- [54] L. Zhou, C. C. Wang, Z. Chen, and P. Heydari, "A W-band CMOS Receiver Chipset for Millimeter-Wave Radiometer Systems," *IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits*, vol.46, no.2, pp.378-391, Feb. 2011
- [55] D. R. Lu, Y. C. Hsu, J. C. Kao, J. J. Kuo, D. C. Niu, and K. Y. Lin, "A
 75.5-to-120.5-GHz, High-gain CMOS Low-Noise Amplifier" in *IEEE MTT-S Int. Microwave Symp.* Dig., 2012, pp. 1–3.
- [56] M. Khanpour, K. W. Tang, P. Garcia, and S. P. Voinigescu, "A wideband W-band receiver front-end in 65-nm CMOS," *IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits, vol. 43, no. 8, pp. 1717–1730, Aug. 2008.*
- [57] D. Sandstrom, M. Varonen, M. Karkkainen, and K. Halonen, "W-band CMOS amplifiers achieving +10dBm saturated output power and 7.5dB NF," *in IEEE ISSCC Dig. Tech. Papers*, 2009, pp. 486 - 487.
- [58] N. Zhang, C. M. Hung, and K. K. O, "80-GHz Tuned Amplifier in Bulk CMOS," *IEEE Microw. Wireless Compon. Lett.*, vol. 18, no. 2, pp. 121-123, Feb. 2008.
- [59] E. R. Brown, "Fundamentals of terrestrial millimeter-wave and THz remote sensing," Int. J. High Speed Electron. Syst., vol. 13, pp. 995– 1097, 2003.
- [60] S. Sun, J. Shi, L. Zhu, S. Rustagi, and K. Mouthaan, "Millimeter-wave bandpass filters by standard 0.18-mm CMOS technology," *IEEE Electron Device Lett.*, vol. 28, no. 3, pp. 220–222, Mar. 2007.

- [61] J. Brinkhoff and F. Lin, "Integrated filters for 60 GHz systems on CMOS," in Proc. IEEE Int. Workshop Radio-Freq. Integr. Technol., Dec. 9–11, 2007, pp. 154–157.
- [62] C. Y. Hsu, C. Y. Chen, and H. R. Chuang, "A 60-GHz millimeterwave bandpass filter using 0.18-μm CMOS technology," *IEEE Electron Device Lett.*, vol. 29, no. 3, pp. 246–248, Mar. 2008.
- [63] L. Nan, K. Mouthaan, Y. Z. Xiong, J. Shi, S. C. Rustagim, and B. L. Ooi,
 "Design of 60- and 77-GHz narrow-bandpass filters in CMOS technology," *IEEE Trans. Circuits Syst. II, Exp. Briefs*, vol. 55, no. 8, pp. 738–742, Aug. 2008.
- [64] C. Y. Hsu, C. Y. Chen, and H. R. Chuang, "70 GHz folded loop dualmode bandpass filter fabricated using 0.18 μm standard CMOS technology," *IEEE Microw. Wireless Compon. Lett.*, vol. 18, no. 9, pp. 587–589, Sep. 2008.
- [65] B. Dehlink, M. Engl, K. Aufinger, and H. Knapp, "Integrated bandpass filter at 77 GHz in SiGe technology," *IEEE Microwave Wireless Compon. Lett.*, vol. 17, no. 5, pp. 346–348, May 2007.
- [66] F. Aryanfar and K. Sarabandi, "Characterization of semilumped CPW elements for millimeter-wave filter design," *IEEE Trans. Microw. Theory Tech.*, vol. 53, no. 4, pp. 1288–1293, Apr. 2005.
- [67] N. Skou, Microwave Radiometer Systems: Design and Analysis. Norwood, MA: Artech House, 1989, pp. 35–37.
- [68] J. P. Rooney, R. Parry, I. Hunter, and R. D. Pollard, "A filter synthesis technique applied to the design of multistage broadband microwave

amplifiers," in *IEEE MTT-S Int. Microwave Symp. Dig.*, vol. 3, 2002, pp. 1915–1918.

- [69] C. Guo, A. Chan, and H. Luong, "A monolithic 2-V 950- MHz CMOS bandpass amplifier with a notch filter for wireless receivers," 2001 IEEE RFIC-S Symp. Dig., vol. 2, pp. 79-82, June 2001.
- [70] S. Sarkar and J. Laskar, "A single-chip 25 pJ/bit multi-gigabit 60 GHz receiver module," in *IEEE MTT-S Int. Microwave Symp.* Dig. 2007, pp. 475–478.
- [71] R. J. Cameron, C. M.Kudsia, and R. R. Mansour, Microwave Filters for Communication Systems: Fundamentals, Design and Applications. New York: Wiley, 2007
- [72] C. Liang and B. Razavi, "Systematic transistor and inductor modeling for millimeter-wave design," *IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 44, no. 2, pp. 450–457, Feb. 2009.
- [73] L. Wang, Y. Z. Xiong, B. Zhang, S. M. Hu, and T. G. Lim, "Millimeter-Wave frequency doubler with transistor surrounded shielding structure in SiGe BiCMOS technology," *IEEE Trans. Microw. Theory Tech.*, vol.59, no.5, pp.1304-1310, May 2011.
- [74] X. Bi, Y. Guo, J. Brinkhoff, L. Jia, L. Wang, Y. Xiong, M. S. Leong, and F. Lin, "A 60-GHz 1-V Supply Band-Tunable Power Amplifier in 65-nm CMOS," *IEEE Trans. Circuits Syst. II, Express Briefs.*, vol. 58, no. 11, pp. 719–723, Nov 2011.
- [75] H. Rücker, B. Heinemann, W. Winkler, R. Barth, J. Borngraber, J.Drews, G. Fischer, A. Fox, T. Grabolla, U. Haak, D. Knoll, F. Korndo

and A. Mai, S. Marschmeyer, P. Schley, D. Schmidt, J. Schmidt, M. Schubert, K. Schulz, B. Tillack, D. Wolansky, and Y. Yamamoto, "A 0.13 μ m SiGe BiCMOS Technology Featuring f_T/f_{max} of 240/330 GHz and Gate Delays below 3 ps," *IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 45, no. 9, pp. 1678-1686.

- [76] J. L. Shi, K. Kang, Y. Z. Xiong, J. Brinkhoff, F. Lin, and X. J. Yuan,
 "Millimeter-Wave Passives in 45-nm Digital CMOS," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol.31, no.10, pp.1080-1082, Oct. 2010.
- [77] Agilent Technologies, "Noise figure measurement accuracy the Y-factor method." Application Note 57-2 [Online]. Available: http://cp.literature.agilent.com/litweb/pdf/5952-3706E.pdf
- [78] Y. Wang, W. L. Goh, and Y. Z. Xiong, "A 9% Power Efficiency 121-to-137GHz Phase-Controlled Push-Push Frequency Quadrupler in 0.13μm SiGe BiCMOS," in *IEEE ISSCC Dig. Tech. Papers*, Feb. 2012, pp. 262– 264.
- [79] S. Pellerano, Y. Palaskas, and K. Soumyanath, "A 64 GHz LNA with 15.5 dB gain and 6.5 dB NF in 90 nm CMOS," *IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 43, no. 7, pp.1542–1552, Jul. 2008.
- [80] A. Issaoun, Y. Z. Xiong, J. Shi, J. Brinkhoff, and F. Lin, "On the deembedding issue of CMOS multigigahertz measurements," *IEEE Trans. Microw. Theory Tech.*, vol. 55, no. 9, pp. 1813–1823, Sep. 2007.
- [81] X. Li, S. Shekhar, and D. J. Allstot, "Gm-boosted common-gate LNA and differential colpitts VCO/QVCO in 0.18-µm CMOS," *IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 40, no. 12, pp. 2609–2619, Dec. 2005.

- [82] J. Jin and S. Hsu, "A 0.18- μm CMOS balanced amplifier for 24-GHz applications," *IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 43, no. 2, pp. 440–445, Feb. 2008.
- [83] Y. Chen, K. Mouthaan, and F. Lin, "Design of X-band and Ka-band Colpitts oscillators using a parasitic cancellation technique," *IEEE Trans. Circuits Syst. I*, Reg. Papers, VOL. 57, NO. 8, pp. 1817-1828 Aug 2010.
- [84] Y. J. Jeon, M. Y. Jeon, J. M. Kim, Y. H. Jeon, D. H. Jeon, and D. M. Kim, "Monolithic feedback low noise X-band amplifiers using 0.5-μm GaAs MESFET's: Comparative theoretical study and experimental characterization," *IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 33, no. 2, pp. 275–279, Feb. 1998.
- [85] T. T. Mo, Q. Xue, and C. H. Chan, "A broadband compact microstrip rat-race hybrid using a novel CPW inverter," *IEEE Trans. Microw. Theory Tech.*, vol. 55, no. 1, pp. 161–167, Jan. 2007.
- [86] K. W. Wong, L. Chiu, and Q. Xue, "Wideband parallel-strip bandpass filter using phase inverter," *IEEE Microw. Wireless Compon. Lett.*, vol.18, no. 8, pp. 503–505, Aug. 2008.
- [87] L. Chiu and Q. Xue, "Investigation of a wideband 90° hybrid coupler with an arbitrary coupling level," *IEEE Trans. Microw. Theory Tech.*, vol. 58, no. 4, pp. 1022–1029, Apr. 2010.
- [88] T. Mury, M. Tiebout, N. B. Buchanan, V. F. Fusco, and F. Dielacher, "A
 76–84 GHz SiGe Power Amplifier Array Employing Low-Loss Four-Way Differential Combining Transformer," *IEEE Trans. Microw. Theory Techn.*, vol. 61, no.2, pp. 931-938, Feb. 2013.

- [89] Y.-S. Jiang, J.-H. Tsai, and H. Wang, "A W-band medium power amplifier in 90 nm CMOS," *IEEE Microw. Wireless Compon. Lett.*, vol. 18, no. 12, pp. 818–820, 2008.
- [90] A.-K. Chen, Y. Baeyens, Y.-K. Chen, and J. Lin, "A low-power linear SiGe BiCMOS low-noise amplifier for millimeter-wave active imaging," *IEEE Microw. Componen. Lett.*, vol. 20, no. 2, pp. 103–105, Feb. 2010.
- [91] J. Kim, H. Dabag, P. Asbeck, and J. Buckwalter, "Q-band and W-band power amplifiers in 45-nm CMOS SOI," *IEEE Trans. Microw. Theory Techn.*, vol. 60, no. 6, pp. 1870–1877, Jun. 2012.